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CHAIR HOKAMA: This Committee of the Council on Budget and Finance shall come to order.
This morning, present we have Vice-Chairman, Mr. White, Committee Members,
Mr. Carroll, Ms. Baisa, Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch, Ms. Crivello, and Mr. Victorino.
Excused is Mr. Guzman. We got a long day, Members, so this morning on the first
agenda before us, we have three items for discussion. We shall take public testimony
for the agenda dated April 14th at 10:00 a.m. and we will take public testimony at this
time. We shall assist anyone wishing to give public testimony by making you aware of
the time. You have three minutes to give your testimony to this Committee. The green
light means please speak. The yellow light, it informs you, you have 30 seconds to
conclude, and the red light means your time is up. We shall also go to our various
District Offices and I would also ask everyone to either place your handheld devices or
other modes of communication on silent or on the off mode. I will enforce decorum
today. We've got a lot of work to do, Members.

• .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, this morning, we shall start with public testimony and we ask Mayor
Alan Arakawa if he'll please come. He has comments for two items before the
Committee this morning. Mr. Mayor.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Good morning, Chair Hokama -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: --Councilmembers. This morning I'm coming before you because I
must. As the Chief Executive of this County, I must take action when deliberate acts
of omissions result in wrongdoing against the County or our community. After
approximately two years since the creation of the County Auditor, he has submitted to
you his first official audit, the Audit of the Treasury Division of the Department of
Finance. My Administration has looked forward to receiving this audit as we do with
all sincere, honest audits, since honest, unbiased audits provide genuine opportunity
for improvement. You can imagine the immense disappointment we felt alter
reviewing this first product and discovering that it was seriously flawed. We were even
more disappointed when the auditor released this flawed audit and attempted to
mislead the Council and the public into believing that my Administration, and
specifically the Director of Finance, was at fault for losing the County over $21 million
in speculative interest income. What is inexcusable is that a simple and easily
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researched facts were purposely left out of this report. Members of this very Council
sat through meetings when it was discussed that we should not submit these funds to
the State until such time as the State was ready with a fund and the fund was solvent.
A cursory review of the minutes of your meetings would have revealed this truth;
however, your auditor conveniently chose to omit this very important piece of
information even after he was informed in writing by the Finance Director. Why it was
not forthright and transparent, but then again, that would not be a headline grabber.
Instead, he went for the sensationalism of $21 million lost at the expense of one of our
dedicated public servants. Failing to include relevant facts and willfully submitting a
flawed audit is a serious violation of public trust. Willfully attempting to discredit a
fellow public servant under false pretense is another serious violation of trust. Where
will it end? Where is the integrity? Where is the oversight? Who's guarding the
guards? This audit has false, fraudulent, misleading, deceptive, and unfair
statements. Take, for instance, the comment about every County making
contributions to the EUTF except for Maui County, a blatant and easily researchable
lie. The County of Hawaii also did not remit funds to the EUTF during the same
period of time as Maui County and for the same reason. A simple call to each of the
counties would have brought this fact to light and perhaps the over $1 million budget
a year that he has. Perhaps it wasn't sufficient to conduct such basic research -MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: --and two years was insufficient in time to check the facts. Let's be
honest, you know, this audit could have been done a lot better and all of you know,
because he said, because Kalbert sat here and gave us the facts, not once but several
times and then Councilmember Council Chair Baisa will verify, we also had separate
meetings with Kalbert to discuss this. The auditor would have known this, should
have known this. He sat in these very meetings listening to this and he was warned
that this was something that was not factual and yet he still printed it and published
it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mayor, can you wrap up your testimony on the first item, please? I
know you have two items you've asked to give comments on.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Okay. In conclusion, you know, I question the auditor's ability to be
independent. I question his ability to be able to do good audits. As a former employee
of the Council and hired by the Council, this Council organization chart, his salary is
determined by the Council. His office is controlled by the Council. His staff members
are primarily former Councilmembers. We cannot take this auditor as being anything
but a Council auditor, and the direction and topics that he's
to choose to be
able to audit. Clearly, all the suggestions that we made for him to audit because there
are issues within our County that need to be addressed and we want audited. We
want the public to know that we don't have a perfect situation, that there are many
things that we need to work on. None of those were included. So we're going to take
this flawed audit and we're going to send it to the Cost of Government Commission
and have them investigate it further. And I just ask that you examine the auditor and
his motivations for putting this audit together and for these flawed issues because he
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knew about it. If he didn't know about it, we wouldn't be saying anything about it but
he was forewarned. On to the second issue, and that is BF 23 and that has to deal
with Environmental Management and the budget of Environmental Management. I've
been quiet on this for quite some time, but I'd like to remind all of you of several
things. First of all, this Council has wanted us to get away from having to take
General Fund money to supplement the independent areas. We wanted to make the
different departments self-sufficient, and we've asked the Departments to try and
budget accordingly and we're going to continue in that trend. But the comments that
I'm hearing seem to be contrary to that. Also I want to be able to point out to all of
you that the year before last, last year, we warned this Council that the Budget that
was being proposed was insufficient and that this Council told us if it's insufficient,
please come back and well do a reallocation to make it right. We counted on that,
which is why we got to the situation that we did. Knowing we were short, we warned
this Council earlier in the year that we were going to be short and what the proposal
was. Now I want to make a correction that was in The Maui News, Council Chair
Balsa and I, we did not agree that there would be a supplemental budget. The only
thing we agreed on was that we would delay the discussion, we'd pull it back until
after the elections because this was getting mired in the elections. There was no
agreement on a supplemental budget, okay, and I want to be very clear because that
was in The Maui News and she should not be blamed for something that did not occur.
We did not want this issue to be public. It never, or, excuse me, to be discussed with
the elections. The issue never went away. The challenge that we had within the
department never went away. We delayed the discussion until after the election and
now it's coming back. It's the same discussion we had prior to the election. The
department should not be taking funds that are committed for one item and then
moving it around. This Council's made it very clear in other issues that we don't want
to move money allocated for one project and stick it in another project. You're the
ones that wanted to have control over and say over where those monies were being
spent. Now it's being recommended that we take money from a fund that's dedicated
for something else to be expended for something else and move it to make up the
deficit. Make up your mind. For us it's easier to just move money around from one
fund to another to try and make up those deficits, but that's not the way our system is
put together. We very deliberately have been told do not do this so we don't do that.
Don't change the rules just to be able to get through a situation. The fact of the
matter is we do need the extra money for the different programs.
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: If we didn't, if we could move money, you guys are perfectly willing to
move money, there's money in the departments that can be moved. That's, we have
Carryover/ Savings. We know that's deliberately left in the budget. Do not pretend
that this is something that has not been discussed and considered and what you're
proposing as a solution is not the solution we agreed on. If you're going to change
rules in the middle of the game, fine. I'm willing to work with those rules but don't
pretend that those solutions were available to the department because they were not
available according to our agreements. If you have any further, you guys want to
discuss this any further, I'd be more than happy to discuss it because I'm trying to
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adhere to our agreements with this Council and how the budget should be expended.
Remember, if you're going to make an exception for Environmental Management that
we can go to different funds and raid those funds and put them in other places, -MR. PIGAO: Four minutes.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: --I should be able to do the same thing with every department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mayor -MAYOR ARAKAWA: And I know you don't want to do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --can you please wrap up your testimony, please, Mr. Mayor?
MAYOR ARAKAWA: I'm basically done. I'm just asking you to seriously consider what you're
asking for in light of the entirety in what we have to be able to do. We are trying to
make this community better. We've agreed on certain goals. We've agreed that we're
going to be able to and have to increase our budget for certain things, to catch up on a
lot of the deficits that were there. We know that they're there. We've discussed it ad
nauseum. So don't pretend otherwise. If you don't want to reach the goals, just say
we don't want these goals. You as the Council can determine that. Just tell this
Administration, we don't want you to fix all the roads. We don't want you to fix all the
parks. We don't want you to fix all the sewer lines and we can do the deficits. We can
balance the budget. But if you want everything done, give us the budget to do our job.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And we will. Any questions for the Mayor? Thank you very
much, Mayor, for your testimony this morning. Rosemary Robbins, if you would
please come down and share your testimony with the Committee, please?
MS. ROBBINS: Good morning, everybody. Rosemary Robbins, -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. ROBBINS: --concerned citizen not employed by any capacity in the County of Maui,
happy to be here this morning. I would like to speak in terms of the audit that the
Mayor was just speaking about. I don't have any staff that provides me stuff. The
folks here are wonderful in terms of producing papers when I do ask them having read
what are in the binders. I'd like to just take a look at how we got an auditor. This was
back on May 31st of 2013 that I'm reading from and it's a nice history that's in there
reminding us that on November 6th of 2012, the voters of Maui approved an
amendment to the Charter to establish the Office of County Auditor. From year one
until that time, there was no auditor here. That's all available in the Charter of
County of Maui, Pages 84 and 85. These are available for anybody who would like
them, just ask in the County Offices. It speaks in here about the fact that the Salary
Commission approved a salary for the would-be County Auditor that would be effective
on July 1 of 2013, keeping in mind that all commissioners are appointed by the Mayor
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and then the approval after that comes from the Council. And at that point in time,
the Commission on Salaries was, didn't already have a salary attached to this, so I
went to that meeting and in my total ignorance of it was pleased to see community
members there, and it turns out that the Salary Commission subsequent to that did
come up with a salary that was significantly out of whack and lower from the expertise
that would be required to do that work and from the salaries of some of the
administrators in the County government. So a couple people resigned from that
Commission. The Commission then met again and they up'd the salary by a
significant amount. Remember I'm reading from May 31, 2013, and at that point,
there was a temporary group here from the Budget and Finance who went over, the
temporary investigating outfit went over, came up with the background that the
person needed to do this auditing, the educational background for that, the experience
background for that in the field of accounting and as a member of our community on
Maui. So it's been something long time in coming. Nobody was racing from day one to
have an auditor.
MR. PIGAO: Three minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: Uh-huh. We have one. I read through the material that was in that. It's
available, again, upstairs. There were five criteria for coming up with this and two of
them the folks agreed with and three of them they did not. That was some of the
previous testimony that just went on this morning. So I'm encouraging you to take a
look at Report Number 14-01 from April 20, 2014, that has to do with this issue.
There will be no legislative action taken today on that as per today's agenda. Loads of
food for thought. And loads of material available so please make yourselves a partner
to all of that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the lady on testimony given, Members?
Having none, thank you for your testimony this morning.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We also welcome Mr. Guzman to the meeting. We are in full attendance,
Members. Ms. Lono, Hana, is there anyone wishing to provide testimony this
morning, please?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Fernandez, Lanai, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon on Molokai, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
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MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony in the
Chambers? Members, having none, with no objection, the Chair shall close testimony
for today's 10:00 a.m. meeting.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered, testimony is closed. Thank you very much, Members.
• .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY..

ITEM 98(1): PLAN OF AUDITS (FISCAL YEAR 2014) (TREASURY DIVISION,
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE) (CC 14-17)
CHAIR HOKAMA: First on our agenda is BF-98(1). This is under the title of Plan of Audits,
subheading Fiscal Year 2014, Treasury Division, Department of Finance. We have
Communication 14-17, from the County Auditor, Mr. Taguchi, transmitting the Plan of
Audits; and also we have a correspondence dated April 2, 2015, from the Auditor,
transmitting a report entitled, "Examination of the Treasury Function of the
Department of Finance", and this is Report Number 14-01, April 2015, Office of the
County Auditor, County of Maui. This morning, we do have our County Auditor,
Mr. Taguchi, that is going to give his presentation to you on his audit as well as his
discoveries and findings and recommendations. So, Mr. Taguchi, if you would please?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair Hokaina and Members of the Budget and Finance
Committee. Thank you for this opportunity to discuss the Office of the County
Auditor's Report Number 14-01, entitled, "Examination of the Treasury Function of
the Department of Finance". I realize that your Committee has a full agenda this
morning, so I'll keep my opening comments as brief as possible. The Office of the
County Auditor issued Report Number 14-01 on April 2, 2015. I would like to take
this opportunity to express our appreciation and for the cooperation and assistance
provided by the Department of Finance as well as others who assisted us throughout
the course of this audit. My Senior Analyst, Scott Kaneshina and I are prepared to
answer any questions on the report that Members may have. As you are aware, our
audit presents five findings and recommendations, which can be found in the
Executive Summary on Page vii. However, before we get started, I just wanted to say a
few things. First, we stand by our report, its findings, and most importantly its
recommendations. I understand our audit reports will be attacked from time to time.
I was warned of this possibility early on by my peers throughout Hawaii and on the
mainland. I just never realized it would come so soon. This is unfortunate. The
people of the County of Maui deserve better. The Office of the County Auditor will
always deliver the facts to the public even if those facts are unpopular. I am confident
that the public is a lot smarter than some people think. Second, the findings and
recommendations of our report are significant, which is why we reiterate that our
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opinions based on our review of a body of corroborating evidence across multiple
sources. It doesn't hinge on a single phone call or a single piece of correspondence. A
more detailed description of the methodology we applied to this audit can be found on
Page 2 of our report. Third, it is unfortunate that the Mayor draws parallels between
sending funds to the EUTF and putting it down on the roulette wheel in Las Vegas as
he did so in his opinion. This is ridiculous. Every day, County employees, retirees,
and their beneficiaries have access to healthcare because of the EUTF. Surely, when
the other counties send in their prepayments between Fiscal 2010 and Fiscal 2013,
Las Vegas roulette and gambling with public funds were the last things on their mind.
Finally, the findings are the findings. The past is the past. We need to move forward.
That's why to some degree more important than the findings themselves are the
recommendations.
I say this because it is the implementation of the
recommendations that will improve the County in the future. In other words, we need
to acknowledge our past, learn from it, make adjustments, and move forward to better
serve the public. Thank you, Chair Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Taguchi. Why don't you go run through
your fmdings and, you know, we understand you had to follow standard accounting
audit principles that guide your profession as well as your licenses. So why don't you
just go through and state your findings for the Committee, please, at this time?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair Hokama. If you turn to the Executive Summary on
Page vii, Roman Numeral vii, the first finding is that the funds held by the Treasury
were not sent to the Hawaii Employer Union Health Benefits Trust Fund for nearly five
years. While those funds sat in the County's Treasury earning less than one percent
per year, the EUTF could have invested those funds on behalf of the County and
earned over 10 percent per year. Although those funds were eventually sent in at the
end of June 2014, the delay resulted in the County losing out on over $21 million of
interest earnings. Those earnings could have paid down some of the County's
$344 million unfunded liability for health benefits already earned by current and
retired County employees. We recommend funds appropriated to the County's Other
Post-Employment Obligations Fund be sent to the EUTF at the beginning of the fiscal
year in order to take advantage of the potentially higher investment earnings of the
EUTF and pay down the County's unfunded liabilities. Chair Hokama, did you want
me to go through all the findings first?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. We're going to have a comprehensive review, so everything.
MR. TAGUCHI: Okay. The Treasury, our second fmding is that the Treasury holds
questionable investments. Large portions of the Treasury's investment portfolio were
made up of securities which do not appear to be in compliance with State law and the
County's own Investment Policy. Specifically, securities issued by the Federal
Agricultural Mortgage Corporation and the Federal Farm Credit Bank are not listed in
Hawaii Revised Statutes Section 46-50, the section of the State law which restricts
investments of the County money into 16 specific investment types. We recommend
that the Treasury obtain clarification from legal counsel if continued investment in
these securities is appropriate. We also recommend the Treasury create procedures to
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address situations where the description of the potential investments or issuers do not
readily agree with the plain meaning of the law. Our third fmding is that the County's
investment portfolio was over-concentrated in a single business sector. On average,
92 percent of the County's investment portfolio, or $250 million, was in the securities
of a single business sector, the mortgage industry. Overconcentration in the single
business sector could expose County funds to unnecessary risk. We recommend that
the County's investment policy be reviewed to consider best practices issued by the
Government Finance Officers Association.
If best practices relating to the
overconcentration of investments in a single business sector are not feasible,
management should incorporate that decision and any related rationale in the
County's Investment Policy. Finding number four, the delegation of multiple critical
tasks to a single staff accountant exposes the Treasury to uncertainty; further review
by management is warranted. We observed the delegation of multiple critical tasks to
a single staff accountant in the Treasury. In addition to managing over $375 million
of the County's, of the Treasury's cash and investments, the staff accountant is also
responsible for the creation, maintenance, and day-to-day operation of very complex
cash flow and investment spreadsheets, which are used to ensure the County has
enough cash on hand to fund County operations. We recommend management
ensure adequate managerial oversight and support be provided to the Treasury given
the sizable amount of cash and investments in its custody. And finally, certain cash
handling activities of the Treasury lack adequate segregation. The cash handling
tasks for processing Sewer Exception Payments lacks adequate segregation of duties.
Specifically, the same staff accountant is assigned to generate customer bills, receive
payment from customers, enter payments into the County's cashiering system, deposit
payments with banks, enter payment into the County's accounting system, and
reconcile accounting cash receipts reports to valid bank deposit slips. We recommend
the cash handling activities of the Treasury be reviewed by management to ensure
written policies and procedures adequately address any potential weaknesses in
internal controls. We also recommend management develop and implement
appropriate mitigating controls to address the segregation of duties related to Sewer
Exception Payments. Adequate internal controls are important because they protect
the employees against inappropriate accusation or charges of mishandling funds, and
minimize the potential for loss of revenue to the County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Taguchi. Members, you know, for those,
as you went through the audit, you will fmd how he approached it, how the various
charts and diagrams being presented, there's also his various different values
depending when you would look at the dates of potential prepayment. So I think it
ranged from 13 million in the low and the high of, I think, was 24 or 26 million. So,
I'm going to, we're going to have the Committee present some questions to you if they
have some, Mr. Taguchi. But first of all, were you able to review the Investment Policy
that the Administration uses to make determinations on types of funds?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yes. In the course of the audit, we carefully reviewed the County's
Investment Policy.

S
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And in your review, was there any areas of concern that this Committee
needs to be aware of? Whether frequency of meeting, who makes up of the Investment
Committee, well, I don't know if there is an Investment Committee, and whether or
not... alright, let me just leave it at that part.
MR. TAGUCHI: We reviewed the policy. Regarding the audit, we did not specifically target
the Investment Policies in our findings. There were certain things about the
Investment Policy and how the Committee, what the Committee roles were versus
what the Treasury roles were. And I think the Investment Policy.. .when was the last
update? Yeah, I think the Investment Policy was last updated somewhere in about
2012, but we did not have a finding regarding the Investment Policy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Did you check positions and structure of this Treasury area,
including job descriptions and performance?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yes, we reviewed the job descriptions of the various employees in the
Treasury and their responsibilities. We interviewed the Treasurer, the Finance
Director, and each member of the Treasury staff to determine their roles, what they're
responsible for, and what duties they performed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Were you able to interview those that make up the so-called Investment
Committee?
MR. TAGUCHI: No. We did not interview the individual members of the Investment
Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, in your findings, I would agree, I think one of the areas of
concern is the conformance to State Statute regarding types of investments. So at this
time, were you given any responses after the submittal of the audit that you could
share with us that changes the status of your comments?
MR. TAGUCHI: As part of the procedures of our audit, we request a response from the
auditee and we incorporate the response in the audit report. So if you look at
Attachment 1, on, there is the response from the Director of Finance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Attachment 1 is at the end of the, your submittal?
MR. TAGUCHI: That is correct. If you look at Page 6 of that response, you will see the
response from the Finance Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah, wait. Members, do you have that Attachment 1? Okay, very
good. Thank you.
MR. TAGUCHI: The... Chair Hokama?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taguchi.
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MR. TAGUCHI: You can also turn to Page 17 of our audit report, which includes our
response to the Finance Director's response.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, in the responses, you know, one of the things that came to
mind is, as it regards to our external or independent auditor, I am sure that auditor
who comes in as a third party is interested in the ending balances at the end of the
year in General Funds. Well, I guess some would call it Unrestricted General Funds,
some call it carryover. But I can see being without paying the 93 million, I could
assume that the external auditor could have a misinterpretation regarding the true
balance and the true liquidity of our situation. So, have you been able to track it
regarding the balances of the past .few years and whether or not excluding the
prepayments, it's either declining, maintaining status, increasing.., have you been able
to make a determination regarding that? Because it's one thing to show
$90-something million less in the pot. And I'm sure the level of liquidity or the cash
we get to play with is a big difference too. So is that something that you folks reviewed
or thought something, how the external auditor might approach this?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yeah, if I can get some, you mean in terms of the liquidity of the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Of the portfolio. The Unrestricted Cash.
MR. TAGUCHI: We did talk to the external auditor regarding our finding on questionable
investments. We did not talk about liquidity. We did talk about whether or not these
investments were authorized. From the external auditor's position, they deal with a
materiality limit and in terms of this particular issue, we did point out that it does not
qualify as the letter of the law, but our recommendation is that this should be vetted
before you make the investment and you shouldn't make these investments without
considering these factors. So the primary emphasis for us would be to talk to legal
counsel and get an opinion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, to me, in my multiple readings of the audit and my experience with
this County, you know, I think one of the issues for me is the liquidity issue and I just
think that's my position. But before, you know, I ask the Members for more other, if
they have questions, I want you to respond, because I understand a lot of the histoncs
[sic] of, and again, Members, let us remember timeframe, when what was said during
when. And let's get the time right because I would agree in general with some of the
Mayor's comments, but let's put it in the right timeframe of when we were concerned
about prepayment and not being given the 100 percent credit of the County's
prepayment versus the time of the State enacting the law that created a trust to create
the ability to get full credit for prepayments. So, first thing I'll ask is to Mr. Taguchi or
Mr. Kaneshina, I know the situation with Big Island County. So, since our Mayor,
Mr. Arakawa, brought up the point that it's not true, Big Island did not pay certain
years or prepay in certain years, you know, how would you respond to that,
Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair Hokama. It is correct that Hawaii County did not send
any prepayments into the EUTF in Fiscal Year 2012 and 2013. But I want to note that
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we knew that. Our report states that. If you turn to Exhibit 2-3 on Page 10,
Exhibit 2-3 shows the cumulative payments held by the EUTF. If you look at that
schedule, it clearly shows that Hawaii County did not submit in Fiscal 2012 and 2013.
If you refer to the timeline schedule that we had passed out to you and you look at the
bottom part of that timeline, we also know that Hawaii County had no budget
appropriation during Fiscal 2012 to 2013. So they would have no monies to send in
because they did not have an appropriation in Fiscal 2012 and 2013. We're not trying
to mislead anyone. The facts are in the report. It's disheartening to say that we, for
someone to say that we are deliberately misstating facts. The report has the facts in
it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. I would also note if you look at the timeline
provided by the auditor on the upper right-hand corner, Members, dated 6-25-2014,
the auditor does make several points that I would like you to be aware of Please be
aware of the date of Act 304 signed by the Governor, House Bill 2491, which allows
the GASB 43 Trust and so go back to the audit, look at the timeline and then see if
what the Mayor has shared with you this morning is truly accurate. I don't believe it
was. So, Members, you know my concern regarding liquidity, an issue for many years
on not getting the interest we should have been receiving on our cash. And so well get
comments. Well ask the questions. I prefer no comments at this time. If you have a
question, this is the time to get it in. Well have time for you to share comments later.
Mr. White, questions for the auditor?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. So your assertion is that the monies could have
been sent earlier by a significant amount of time beginning in, are you suggesting that
the earnings would have been achievable following the passage of Act 304? Or an
earlier date?
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember White, our recommendation is that it was fiscally prudent to
send the money, to turn the money in in the beginning of Fiscal Year 2013. So
essentially somewhere around the time of about July of 2012. Our basis for that
recommendation can be found on Page 5 of the audit report and let me briefly go over
it. Our opinion is based upon the consideration of a combined effect of the following:
one, the County was committed to prepay its unfunded liability as shown in the
continuous annual appropriation of taxpayer funds to the County's OPEB Fund. Two,
the EUTF itself is established as a secure trust pursuant to HRS 87 A-30. The assets
of that trust can be only used for the Health Fund Benefits of the employees and
retirees. The plan assets are legally protected from creditors and employers and plan
administrators. Three, as reported on the audited financial statements of the EUTF
since Fiscal Year 2008, prepayments received from the counties were held in a
separate agency account. Accordingly, interest earned on those prepayments were
allocated to the counties' balance. Four, the EUTF had the potential to earn higher
returns than the Treasury given its greater flexibility in making investments and the
retention of professional investment managers. Five, the enactment of Act 304, 2012,
aligned the State Legislative intent with the EUTF's ongoing practice of recording
prepayments and earnings separately by authorizing the EUTF to establish separate
trusts. Six, the actions of the City & County of Honolulu, County of Hawaii, and
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County of Kauai in sending their sizable prepayments to the EUTF between Fiscal Year
2010 and 2013. So, those are the primary factors in leading to our conclusion that it
was fiscally responsible to turn it in and as of the beginning of Fiscal 2012. I also
want to note that we recognize that people can disagree with that finding and that's
part of the reason why we also included Exhibit 2-1 on the following, on Page 6, and
basically here we give you a calculation based upon the interest that could have been
earned, the opportunities for interest to be earned if we started sending it at different
timeframes. Some people may say that we should have, it was fiscally prudent to send
in the money earlier like how Kauai did where they sent it in from 2011 all the way
through. Others may say 2012. We'ró saying it was fiscally prudent to send it in from
the beginning of 2013, and still others may say that well, we should have waited until
the additional trust was formed as of June 30, I think, 2013 so that's the final number
there. So we did recognize that fact. We put it into the audit report because of that
and that's all within our audit report. We wanted to give a fair presentation to the
people that read the report.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: One of the concerns that I know we had had was whether or not Maui
County would be given, whether Maui County's contributions would be seen as being
held in trust for Maui County only. And my recollection was that it was inferred to us
that the way it was, it was not set up yet to accept monies and protect them as Maui,
those belonging just to Maui County. Do you know at what point in your
determination was it such that the trust was going to be able to accept our monies
and hold them in trust for us? This doesn't have anything to do with the investment
side of it, it's just making sure that when something goes into the EUTF on Maui's
behalf or on behalf of Maui's employees that it's held singularly for the benefit of Maui.
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember White, the EUTF, since Fiscal Year 2008, held prepayments
by various counties in separate agency accounts and the allocated interest to those
accounts. So if you go back to our findings on Page 5. So since 2008, they acted in a
manner that segregated out those prepayment contributions and it was held in
separate agencies trust. When, and if you go back to the timeline, when it was
brought to the attention that the trust didn't qualify for a County financial statement
presentation as a, what is called a GASB trust, you gotta understand that the
Government Accounting Standard Board is a nonprofit agency that promulgates best
practices for financial reporting, and what they said was that in order for this to be, in
order for the counties to get better financial statement presentation, there were certain
aspects that had to be addressed into the trust. But the driver for the EUTF to get the
compliance was primarily more for, to get the financial statement presentation, the
preferred financial statement presentation on the individual county's books. EUTF is
not a regulatory agency in the sense of like SEC or anything like that. It is, I'm sorry,
the GASB is not a regulatory agency, yeah. And you have to understand that the
EUTF is the agency that we utilize to provide healthcare benefits for all of our County's
employees, active and retirees and their beneficiaries.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: In your review, did you find any documentation of how the County
would have been notified or what was available for the County's review to determine
whether our investments into the EUTF would be safe? Or not safe for loss but safe
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for being taken to be used by other counties or the State? I guess, in other words,
how would it have been easily possible for the Department of Finance to understand or
be told that what you've asserted in the audit is correct?
MR. TAGUCHI: We are aware of a November 23, 2011 letter from the EUTF to the various
counties. When you look at the letter, it talks about the fact that the, I guess, the
EUTF's auditors brought up the issue that the EUTF is not compliant under GASB 43
in terms of trust, but when you read the letter it says that, basically it says that the
current structure of the EUTF is compliant except for one particular aspect, which was
addressed prior to when we're saying that we should have sent it in. Basically it said
that the EUTF, the employer contributions to plan are evocable. That was satisfied by
the existing trust. The second part of it, plan assets are legally protected from
creditors of the employer and the plan administrator. So those two aspects were
already covered within the current form of the EUTF. The item that the EUTF was
trying to address was that it was, the trust is not solely established for retirees and
their beneficiaries. In other words, the current structure of the EUTF had employees,
retirees and beneficiaries all within the trust fund. In order for accounting purposes,
if you wanted to establish and have the preferential accounting treatment, you had to
try and segregate, you had to segregate out the current employees from the retirees
basically. So when you look at the letter, I think, I can read to you the final comment
from the EUTF.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What was the date of that letter? I'm sorry.
MR. TAGUCHI: November 23, 2011. And, you know, I can make a copy for you. Okay, and
basically within the letter it reads please be assured that for those employers who
have submitted funds to the EUTF with the specified intent of addressing their OPEB
liability, that the EUTF has accounted for those contributions and has accounted for
the contributions as separately recorded. Those funds are identified by the EUTF for a
separate employer, and once the Hawaii Revised Statutes are revised to authorize a
separate trust, the subsequent EUTF operating policies are formalized, every employer
will be credited appropriately. The EUTF recognizes the value of these proactive
approach for every employer to address the OPEB liability. So what we considered
was that the EUTF found out that they needed to create a trust within a trust to
comply with GASB 43 and get the preferential accounting treatment. They took
action. They proposed a bill to the Hawaii State Legislature, and if you look at your
timeline you can see it, which ended up to become Act 304, which was passed when
we're saying that we should have send the fund in. In other words, at the point that
we said we should have sent the fund in, the EUTF had the authority to establish
those trusts and the Legis, it was approved by the, Act 304 become law 7-9-2012,
which is the beginning of the Fiscal 2012 Year. I'm sorry, Fiscal 2013 Year.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I can tell you that I was in recent contact with Mr. Young as of
yesterday, and he has verified for your Chair many of the facts that the auditor is
sharing with you today. Mr. Victorino, questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess my question here, and thank you, Mr. Chair, I'd
imagine there is a number of discussions that have gone through the years that I've
sat in this Chair and you've been here most of the time. Ms. Baisa and I have been
here right through. My question really amounts to the two funds that were used for
investment purposes that you mention on page... okay, hang on... on Page viii, the
numeric one, the Roman numerals I should say, excuse me. Page viii. And that was
the Federal Agricultural Mortgage Corporation and the Federal Farm Credit Bank,
which are not listed on the HRS Statutes Section 46-50. So if I read correctly, then
these are not authorized entities for investment purposes by HRS?
MR. TAGUCHI: Do you want to take this one? I'll let my Senior Auditor expound, respond to
that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, please. If that's okay, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Members, that finding basically says in the plain
reading of the law, HRS 46-50, which sets forth the 16 investments that the County
can invest its excess cash in, doesn't explicitly mention the Federal Agricultural
Mortgage Corporation or the Federal Farm Credit Banks. Those are both
government-sponsored enterprises. The HRS 46-50 does allow for investment in U.S.
agencies that has the full faith and credit of the United States government. The
Federal Agricultural Mortgage Corporation and the Federal Farm Credit Bank do not
have the explicit full faith in credit of the United States government. So with that said,
what the findings says is it's not real clear. We don't say in the report that they're
illegal. We say you should get guidance from your legal counsel. That's what we're
saying. We're not saying there are any less sale, more safe, anything like that. Just if
you invest money, you should have authorization, clear authorization, excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, any of the investments this County puts forward that is
not specifically listed under your criteria based upon investment criteria set by I guess
the Council? You know, who sets the criteria?
MR. KANESHINA: The HRS.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: HRS, right? And anything else? Anybody else?
MR. KANESHINA: The Hawaii Revised Statutes 46-50 says with the approval of the Council,
the counties may invest in these 16 things. That approval is granted to the Director of
Finance via a resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. KANESHINA: Back in 1999, the Council adopted a resolution that said the Director may
invest in accordance with 46-50. So it kind of just refers back to 46-50. That's where
the authority comes from.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And was this in response to the, and I remember,
Mr. Hokama, I'm not sure if you were here during those couple of years when we had
that debacle with student loans or something of that nature?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I was here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You was here, remember? And was this in response, this
HRS change? No? I'm, because I'm trying to get to I guess why are we, I understand
why some of the changes, GASB was made because of Orange County and other
municipalities failing in doing what is the right thing for retirement systems and stuff
like that. What predicated this specific HRS?
MR. KANESHINA: I believe.. .there's two parallel pieces of HRS that relate to investments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: One is HRS 36-21, which relates to the investment of State monies. And
then the other one is HRS 46-50, which relates to the counties' monies. In doing the
research into their origination, it looked like both of them were born at the same time.
But, you know, as we all know, legislative drafting, sometimes when you have two
parallel pieces in the Code it gets messy. So what wasn't really clear to me is they
were born at the same time, but over the years some parts on the State side were
tweaked and then some parts on the County side wasn't tweaked. I wasn't able to
come up to any sort of conclusion that it was done consciously or if it was just an
omission, you know, because both sides were revised by the Legis at different points in
time before and alter the student loan issue. So in seeing that and in reviewing, you
know, the Committee reports of the Legis and, it wasn't real clear why the County of
Maui wasn't, or excuse me, the counties in 46-50 weren't explicitly authorized to
invest in these things. So that's all we're saying. We just, you know, we need to get
legal clearance. If it's okay, it's okay. But that's what it's saying.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And thank you, Mr. Chair, that's what I wanted,
clarification to see that nothing was done illegally. Maybe a little consultation with
Corporation Counsel and this body might have helped do something differently. And
what I would like to also request from you, Mr. Chair, we've talked about timelines and
you and I have sat in this Chamber and talked a lot about when money should be put
in, when we're not going to put in. I would like to see an actual timeline. I think the
public deserves that to make sure that what we're discussing today really falls into
somebody not doing their job correctly or following the direction of this Council. Okay.
And I know I heard many a time, oh, we shouldn't put money in there until they
guarantee us that we going get coverage or that we're going to get credited for it. I
remember all these different discussions. Exactly when, where and how.. .1 mean, I
can go back and pull all the minutes, but I think it would be good if we had a specific
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timeline so that we can say here, this should have been done. I know you mentioned,
or Mr. Taguchi mentioned 2011 when the audit, or not the audit, but the EUTF report
was brought up, right? You mentioned something about, and I cannot remember
exactly what you just said about the EUTF in... oh, that the money would be credited
to the County at that point in time. Am I correct in hearing what you said earlier?
And if I'm wrong, I apologize up front.
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember Victorino, from Fiscal 2008, the money was credited to the
County in separate agency accounts. So from 2008, the money was segregated within
the EUTF by agency accounts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAGUCHI: They were invested combined, but everyone was given credit for the amount
of money they sent in and they were given credit for their earnings on that amount of
money since 2008.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's funny because when I was in here in 2007,
2008... I remember the discussion about we're not sure, it's not showing up as a credit.
I mean, Mr. Chair, you can verily what I'm saying. And my memory is not super great
that, but I remember a lot of this not being specific as far as our credit as far as EUTF
was concerned.
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Victorino, I just want to make something clear.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And please, I not trying to... but go ahead.
MR. TAGUCHI: Scott and I had numerous candid conversations with Kalbert Young. You
know, once again, our fmding doesn't hinge on a single statement by a particular
person but against the body of evidence. Kalbert did question why funds were still not
sent; however, you know, he preferred to not get into the details on record because he,
you know, he doesn't really want to criticize someone else. That's not his job, right?
He's moved on since being the Administrator for the State Budget. However, you
know, if this body would like to hear from Mr. Young, you know, I would suggest you
might want to give him a call but we had conversations with Mr. Young. I don't want
to give the impression that we never talked to him at all. We had. We have several
times.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, Mr. Chair, fli let others ask questions. I,
again, my memory begs to say something not right at this point in time with all the
discussion. I mean, 2008, 2009, 2010, I hate to mention, but Mr. Young was our
Budget Director, our Finance Director, excuse me, correction.
MR. TAGUCHI: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's, no. I'm going to leave things as they are.
Iv
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MR. TAGUCHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean, and Mr. Chair, there's more than meets the eye
right now. I say they did a fine job in this area, you know. And maybe there's some
corrective measures that need to be done. Maybe some legislation like you always say.
Maybe we should make some ordinances to make sure things are done correctly in the
future.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You'll get my recommendations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, your recommendations as you do many times,
Mr. Chair, and I appreciate that. So Fil let others ask questions and if I have some
other questions that are not asked and then you come around the second time, I will
bring them up at that point in time, but thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. For the Committee's information, this is now public testimony
so the Chair's accepting this as the timeline.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman, I, do you have a question for the auditor at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just a few questions. Thank you, Chair. On the, in your
investigation or in your research in reviewing the County of Maui Investment Policy, it
appears that it was revised in July 24, 2012. Do you know what sections were
actually revised?
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman. We didn't make a specific, like crosswalk
between version one and version two. It didn't appear that there were, you know, real
substantive changes. The changes appear to be more in the organization of the
Investment Committee, that types of thing, but it didn't appear to have materially
changed from the previous version to the point where we felt obligated to create some
sort of crosswalk. And again, we reviewed the Investment Policy but it wasn't a
specific objective of the audit.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Can I have follow-ups, Chair? So you mention
Investment Committee, correct, as part of some of the changes made in 2012? And
I'm going to refer to Page 6, the bottom of the page there, Number 8, Investment
Committee. Was the Investment Committee membership changed? Because in this
document that I have before me, which is the most current policy, it says the
Investment Committee shall be comprised of the Director of Finance, the Deputy
Director of Finance, the Managing Director, the Budget Director, and the Accounting
System Administrator. Was that section amended in 2012?
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MR. KANESHINA: I can take a look. I think it was tweaked a little bit. I believe the Budget
Director was brought into the fold but I will verify that in a little while.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, and then also when you verify as well, I want to see
where the, in continuing on with that section, it also says that the Director of Finance
shall Chair the Investment Committee meetings. And can you also double check if
that section was amended and the sentence afterwards where it says the Treasurer or
his or her representative shall act as the Committee Secretary.
MR. TAGUCHI: Chair? Scott will be looking at it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you. And the reason why I'm bringing those two,
the last sentence in which I stated on the record about the Treasurer being the
Secretary, it's in conflict with Number 7, which is the section above that, seven,
delegation and authority, prudence, and ethics. Because in this section, it says that
the Treasurer, who shall act in accordance with established written procedures and
internal controls for the operations of the Investment Program consistent with this
Investment Policy. So it's like the Treasurer is being delegated authority but then in
the next section the Treasurer is the Secretary in Section 8. So I'm getting a little bit
confused. Is the Treasurer the Secretary or the person that is supposed to be the
authorized person, I guess, what is it, in charge of operations of the Investment
Program? So it looks as though there might have been a little bit of tweaking going on
so I just wanted to know which exactly was being tweaked?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taguchi?
MR. TAGUCHI: We can look into that. Just understand this really wasn't one of the
objectives of our audit, yeah? It wasn't the primary focus of our audit. But well look
into it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. But it gets down to the decision making of how to
invest, because if you're limiting your membership to certain people, and I don't even
know if these are qualified to make investments, I don't know. But I just would like to
have that checked on, if it could be. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's your Chair's intent to make changes in those areas, Mr. Guzman, by
legislation. Mr. Carroll, any questions for the auditor, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not any questions but I would like to say something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Iii take comments after questions, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you for the opportunity.
First of all, I'd like to ask the auditor, you know, like Mr. Victorino, I've been sitting
here from when this all began in 2007 when we arrived and we were working on the
Budget and we talked about setting aside the money to pay, and I believe we're talking
about 23,000 and finally we decided it was less than that, and we went back and
forth, and later on many, on several occasions, I remember very clearly, and thank god
Alzheimer's has not set in yet, I totally agree with Mr. Victorino, it was said over and
over and over here that we should not send that money in because the State could not
properly account for it and so we should wait. And during this time, Mr. Young was
our Finance Director. So that's in the back of my mind and I'm having a real hard
time with the retroactive deciding that maybe we should have done something else.
So, to help us with the memory loss, do we have minutes of the meetings where we
discussed this in approving audits or budgets where we talked about this issue? I
have not been able to see any.
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember Balsa, you know, the County's, the presentations, I guess,
made throughout the years by the, I think at that time the EUTF, I think some of the
presentations were made by Kalbert Young and I think your most recent presentation
was made by the new Budget and Finance Director, so yes, there are minutes. We did
take a look at some of that minutes. We did clarify with Kalbert Young about some of
that, statements, and...
MS. BAlSA: My question is do we have minutes and could we see them? You know, this is
becoming he said, you said, I said, I met with him, you met with him, I think it's time
for us to really look at something that is in writing so that we know. You know, I don't
have any problem. The fact is the money was not sent in and we know when it was
sent in. But I think there is good reason why it wasn't sent in and it was discussed
over and over so I want to make sure that that is viewed properly. It wasn't a
backroom deal, it was something that we all talked about openly that we were going to
hang on to this money until we were sure that the State could properly account for it.
So, Chair, that's where I'm coming from. I'd like to see that. The other thing is I
would like to ask, you know, we do an annual audit every year and we have an
independent auditor, and in that audit they show the assets, cash, in the bank and
things that we have here in the County. It's part of the audit report. I don't believe
that it was every questioned why we didn't send that money in and that was the time
to look at it. If we hadn't sent it in, we should have said, hey, how come this money's
sitting in the County bank or wherever it sits and we should send it in. So, you know,
again, we're reaching back retroactively and pointing fingers and I don't know if that's
going to solve anything. I agree with your approach, which is to create legislation that
says from now on, you send this money at this time and we do it. But, you know, I'm
just having a really hard time with trying to pretend that we didn't know. We knew.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We all knew. Well, we all knew to a degree, I would say that's
more accurate.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And that is why part of your Chair's issues this morning is we seem to be
forgetting the findings and the recommendations of how to get from here and do it
better in the future. And so I'm going to force feed it to the Administration through
legislation. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I want to thank our newly elected, or
hired auditors for their job and standing by their recommendations and findings. My
question, so a lot of us have already spoken towards the fact about the Investment
Policies and that your folks' recommendation was to consult Corporation Counsel. So
sitting here today, do you know if they have?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair, in the written responses we received prior to the publication of
our draft report, the Department did not indicate that they had anything in writing.
Prior to the report being published, we have asked if such an interpretation from
either the Department of the Corporation Counsel or the Attorney General exists, it
does not. So as far as I know, unless something has changed in the last few weeks,
no.
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Cochran, the Appendix where you have the response by the Finance
Director, if you look on Page 6, I think the Director said that it is Management's goal to
approach the State Legislature to amend HRS 46-50 to mirror HRS 36-21 and make
abundantly clear that investments in these notes and bonds of the specific issuer is
allowable. So in other words, in his response he's saying he's going to go to the State
Legis and amend that section of law. I don't know if he was able to or not.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thank you for that but it doesn't issue, it
doesn't address the issue of the current situation today. It says to...
MR. TAGUCHI: That is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, this is to go, you know, to change and hopefully
comply, it's to change things around, but, I mean, how are we, we need to know if
what we did in the past is up and up, not change something to make it up and up is
what my kind of questioning or wondering of what's, what has happened and did they
follow through to make sure? That's fine and dandy, you want to change things
around at the State Leg and whatever, but I'm talking about our current practice.
What are our policies and procedures now and, you know, if it was looked into? So I
appreciate that insight but again it doesn't lend to the solution-oriented basis that we
need to look into how we do things and if it's proper or not? Is it clear, clearly written?
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Cochran, we're not aware whether or not the Finance Director is
implementing the recommendation and has asked Corporation Counsel for an opinion
if that's your question.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you very much. And I'd like to, I
guess, ask on that behalf. But my second question, Chair, if you don't mind, is in
regards to the money that was not sent and neither here nor there, did we say yes or
no or whatever, the bottom line and this is probably for Director Agsalog to answer,
the monies that were not sent, what did it earn? Or do you know that?
MR. TAGUCHI: On average, the monies held in the County's Treasury earned less than
1 percent. I think it was about '/ of 1 percent interest. The EUTF through its
investment portfolio throughout those years, those three years, averaged 10 percent.
The targeted investment percentage that the EUTF is targeting, when you do portfolio
investments, you balance your portfolio to accept a certain amount of risk, they
targeted 7 percent, but in the years that we're talking about, they achieved a far
greater percentage than that. So what our finding is to the opportunity that was lost
in investment earnings is the difference between the earnings of the EUTF versus the
County Treasury for those two years that we said should have been sent in and that
amounts to over $21 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, thank you. Chair, those are my two
questions -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and I can yield and...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, well see how we do with timing. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair. I have a question for Lance. You said you...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, Members, we are in official meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I prefer you deal with the official title of the representative.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sorry. You said you looked at all, or some of the minutes of the
Council meetings. I noticed on your audit report on Page 3, that you looked at
legislation, committee reports, and other documents reviewed and approved by the
Legislature of the State of Hawaii but nothing in there about the Council minutes.
Because I think it's very key to this whole issue is the Council minutes. So you said
you looked at some but did you look at them all for the period of time discussed?
MR. TAGUCHI: We looked at, not all, not every -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For the -MR. TAGUCHI: --but ones that are...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --ones that where it was discussed?
MR. TAGUCHI: Right. So we did look at some of the minutes. If you turn to Page 2, under
Audit Scope and Methodology, in the second to the last bullet point, you know, we
reviewed County of Maui Fiscal Year Budget documents, including meeting minutes
and presentation material. So we did look. Whether we looked at every minute, all
the minutes of every meeting, no. We looked at the ones that we thought were
relevant. For example, during the presentations of the EUTF, ERS.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, I'm just wondering if some of the comments in the
minutes, let's just, I'm going to pull April 22, 2013 of the Budget and Finance
Committee, where it says, Vice-Chair Flokama: And if I had a little bit more confidence
in the investment portion, maybe we would be more confident in shifting our funds.
So let me ask you about the components, since you know, because of the discount, as
he mentions, is that ability to invest right? And then Mr. Young talks about, In terms
of whether or not those funds will be invested actually in investment production, that
one, I will tell you that I think the EUTF is right now in the midst of establishing
investment managers. And that needs to get into place, so actually having the monies
in a diversified investment portfolio with product is probably going to be coming within
the next.. .before the end of this calendar year, which is 2013. So that's way after you
said we should have put that stuff in there. Would that, a comment like that, have
caused you to look a little bit further into why this wasn't moved in?

MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember Couch, yes. And we did look. You have to understand that
when we do our audit, we look at a variety of evidence and we investigate and we find
and we try to corroborate what is the correct statement. In regards to the statement
made by Director Young at that time, like I said, you know, we had conversations with
him. You can call him, you know. A lot of times when we call people, they hesitate to
provide us information because of the fact that we have an audit and oftentimes, you
know, they don't want to comment regarding someone else's responsibility. But if I
bring you back to the timeline, I can point to you that if you look at, on the timeline
we show that on 7-1-2011, this is about a year before we're saying that you should
have, it would of fiscally prudent to send it in, the EUTF hired a professional
investment consultant to invest employer prepayments and with the investment return
goal of 7 percent. So by 7-1-2011, they hired professional consultants. For Fiscal
Year 2012, which is the year before, we said that it was fiscally prudent to send it in,
the EUTF achieved a 5.9 investment return for Fiscal 2012. So once again, I
understand what you're saying, but when we do an investigation, we look at various
documents that we obtain through the EUTF and from talking to the EUTF so we can
determine that this occurred at that point. You know, we look at the EUTF minutes,
County minutes, a variety of other documents as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Taguchi. And I know Ms. Balsa talked about
minutes. I've got an inch-and-a-half of stack of minutes. April 25, 2012, Kalbert
Young, Mr. Young says, so I did look at the strategy initially in 2008 and 2009 at the
time. One of the considerations, though, was the fact that EUTF couldn't guarantee a
segregation of Maui and have that attributed to the Maui financial statements. That
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issue might be resolved with passage of the bill. And this is April 25, 2012, way after
the '11. So I'm just confused because we all, like everybody said, we all sat in here
and as early as two weeks ago, Chair Hokama chided Mr. Agsalog for sending the
money to EUTF. Didn't, said, you know, how come you did it without Council's
permission. That was two weeks ago, okay. Did you look at, did you take a look at
the letter from the State of Hawaii EUTF dated April 3, 2014 to the, Mr. Agsalog that
basically announced to the Administration that they finally got the, enclosed is
Act 304, actually I have a copy for everybody if they're interested. But it says, this
memo is to advise you that as of June 30, 2013, EUTF established a qualified trust
fund to receive prefunding contributions. That memo was sent on April 3, 2014. So
how would it be prudent without this letter to put something in in April, or July 1,
2012?
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilmember Couch, we are aware of that letter. We have read that letter.
It was part of the attachments with the Finance Director's response, and I understand
what the letter says. But I also want to bring to your attention that in a meeting prior
to that dated March 25, 2014, according to the Employer Union Health Fund Trust
Fund minutes of the March 25th, the trustee has a discussion and he noted that Maui
County has not been submitting OPEB Funds in that meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. TAGUCHI: And because of that, they instructed their staff members to, I guess,
eventually they sent out this March, April 3n1 letter, but our decision as to when it was
fiscally prudent wasn't based upon a letter. I mean, we're talking about a sizable,
almost $100 million, you know, $90-something million that is being held in the
County Treasury, I think there's some due diligence that needs to be done in terms of
when should we send it in considering the potential earnings that could be achieved.
In our view, waiting for a letter to somebody to tell you, okay, send it in, you kind of
should be doing due diligence prior to that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But...
MR. TAGUCHI: So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, you know, I agree with you that July, you
know, making an ordinance saying as of July 1st of the fiscal year that we submit the
money. That's not the issue. The issue is those two folks sitting there, Mr. Taniguchi
and Mr. Kaneshina, Taguchi, I'm sorry, sat in these chairs when we all discussed and
praised Mr. Agsalog for not sending the money in. And to not have that information in
this audit makes me concerned. If they'd had said, yes, we sat here and this, and we
still think it was prudent, then I'd be okay but that was -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, remember -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --all left out.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --their role in here wasn't as a Member, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I understand that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I hold the nine of us as accountable Members, not the Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(Iriaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But they knew that this discussion was taking place and it
wasn't included in the audit and that's what concerns me. That's the only thing that
concerns me that all of the facts weren't included in the audit. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here. You know,
could you tell me that what they've submitted, how much of the pay-down of our
unfunded liabilities have occurred, the amount? Okay, so according to your audit, I
think was $344 [sic] of unfunded liabilities?
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Crivello, the total liability as of the last actuary for the unfunded
liabilities was $344 million. With the payment that the Director submitted on
June 25, 2014, I believe he sent in $97 million at that point in time so the total
submitted at that time would be the, in Fiscal 2008, we sent in $12 million. In Fiscal
2009, we sent in $25 million. And then in fiscal, in June 25, 2014, we sent in
$97 million, so the total of those three would be the total contributions.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, so would they, what the investment returns of
$21 million, be applied to the unfunded liability?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yes, it would have been provided to the County in the agency account.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So is it correct to say that the Finance Department was not
willing to take a speculative risk on the investment because of some of the quotes that
was said before by, you know, he's always been quoted, by Mr. Young, and according
to his reply, Item 4, is based on the State of Hawaii's Budget and Finance website, the
average annual rate of return on State Treasury investments in 2011, 2012, 2013 were
0.79, 0.49, and 0.50 respectively. So is it fair to say that on their behalf that perhaps
they were not willing to base their investments where you, they, at that time it was not
necessarily a 10 percent per year?
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Crivello, I just want to clarify something. Our findings in the audit
report, our findings provide gravity in terms of our recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
- 25 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2015

MR. TAGUCHI: But if, I said in the opening of my statement as well as I've constantly been
saying this, the benefits of the audit is in its recommendation. We can't do anything
about the past. That's past. We gotta move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. TAGUCHI: And our recommendation is that we should send these monies, if
appropriated, in the beginning of the fiscal year as much as possible, because then we
can earn more interest then we could earn in the County's Treasury. You know, I
understand the gravity of the finding and I debated myself personally, okay, what
should we say, you know, 21 is such a big number. Should I say, oh, maybe
13 million, maybe we should say that we should wait until the trust is established,
and that's shown in this report.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. TAGUCHI: Well, 13 million, 21 million, it's still a big number.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
MR. TAGUCHI: But I had to make a decision and part of my responsibility is to state out the
facts and say what I believe. I believe it was fiscally prudent to send it in at that time.
I understand the repercussions. I understand the criticism and quite frankly, I
understand some of the Members' concerns because in a way, when I did the finding, I
don't know if, well, I kind of knew the Administration was going to agree with me
because of the response I got. I don't know if the Council's going to agree with me. I
put myself out based upon what I believe. Now, yes, it's a significant finding and yes,
it's subject to attack and criticism, that's fine. But my hope is that we focus on the
recommendation, because it is the recommendation that can put this County in a
better place. Missed opportunities are missed opportunities and I understand that. I
just want for, what I'm hoping is that we will apply the recommendation going forward.
To this date, I have not received any indication as whether or not the recommendation
will be followed or not. You know, I have received a lot of criticism of making the
determination that $21 million was a lost opportunity and that's my burden. I made
that decision but please, I think we should kind of move forward and take a real hard
look at the recommendation, because I believe we have the capacity to send it in, in
the beginning of the year. If we sent in the Fiscal 2015 piece in the beginning of the
fiscal year, we could, depending upon what the difference between the EUTF earns
and what the County earns, we could earn up to another million dollars in investment
earnings to be applied. That's my point. You know, I understand the debate on the
finding and that's fine but once again, I would hope that the emphasis of this report is
looking at its recommendations and what can be achieved.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Taguchi. I don't agree. I don't disagree with
your efforts and work. I believe an audit is for improvement and not to ding anybody.
I was just trying to get clarification as to some of the comments that came back from
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the Department. So I do appreciate the work that you have done and your
recommendations and all that's put forth in this report from both sides.
MR. TAGUCHI: And, Member Crivello, I apologize for, you know, kind of going on about it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Ms. Crivello. This is a very important component that
we need to do a good job on, Members, so I'm going to take a short recess and see
where we are regarding other requirements of the Committee for today, and then well
reconvene and Chair will give you his game plan for the remainder of the agenda.
Well be in recess until 11:50. .. .(gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:44 a.m.
11:52 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel)... Okay, this session is back in order. For the Members'
information, we will continue. It took a little longer. Your Chair's intent is to if we
don't finish I'm going to recess it. I'm going to start the 1:30 agenda and recess that.
The Departments know that they'll be on call and I will inform you that, I'd ask you to
clear your calendars until 10:00 p.m. tonight. So you guys should all be ready for this
type of requirements of the Committee's work. So we're going to continue a second
round of questions at this time. So Mr. White, do you have another question for the
auditor?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You state that the return for the Fiscal Year 2012
for the EUTF was 5.9 percent, and I'm assuming that there were earlier returns. The
County of Maui by 2009 had $2.5 million in the account. What did you find in the
way of balances showing that we were getting that kind of a return, and were those
balances, or those statements sent to the County and if so, what did they state?
MR. TAGUCHI: I'll let my Senior Auditor respond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Member White, I believe your question is how do
we make the determination that that rate was returned?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, actually I wasn't really looking for the determination. I was just
looking to see if we were receiving statements from the EUTF that reflected that
returns were being applied to our balance.
MR. KANESHINA: The affirmative statement that any interest earned is credited to the
counties on prepayments has been in the audited financial statements of the EUTF
since 2008. As far as what type of outreach the EUTF did to the counties, I can't
speak to. I can tell you that the EUTF meetings are public just like any other board of,
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in the State. The documents produced are public and so I don't know if I'm answering
your question.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I guess, if we had a balance in there of $25 million, by 2012, in
the Fiscal Year 2012, what was our cumulative balance with the compounded returns.
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you. You know, the interesting part is prior to the hiring of the
investment consultant, those funds were put in, prepayments were invested in the
State Treasury. That is correct. Where Member Crivello stated there were very low
returns, because again, as I mentioned to Mr. Victorino, HRS 36-21 restricts in a very
similar manner the types of investments that can be made. So you're going to get a
very similar return. However, as of 7-1-2011, the EUTF's investment pool, which has
a whole separate types of securities and maybe more flexibility to make investments
similar to the HRS, to the ERS since 7-1-2011, it was moved from the State Treasury
to the EUTF's investment pool and that's where it was able to earn the 5.9, 9.4, and
then the 15.3.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so as of the end of Fiscal Year 2012, what was the EUTF balance
being held for Maui County?
MR. KANESHINA: In the financial statements, you'd see probably about $25 million, maybe
closer to 26. They improved the way they reported in Fiscal '14. They got a new set of
auditors that picked up all the earnings not just realized. So I can get that from,
probably from the EUTF, the exact balance as of the end of Fiscal '12, what Maui's
balance was.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well I guess, what I'm trying to ascertain is were the other County
Finance Directors aware of the rate of return for the investments in the EUTF?
MR. TAGUCHI: Councilinember White, I, the EUTF has Investment Committee meetings. At
the invitation of the State Budget Director, Kalbert Young, I attended one of those
meetings in May 2014. At the meeting, they discussed returns that they're achieving
and the future investments at that point in time. They also discussed about, like
there's various other things in relation to the investments that are being earned. So
the, basically the consultant provides a presentation to the EUTF Board.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But I, see, I don't want to hold anyone to a higher level of scrutiny. If
the other Finance Directors weren't being advised that there were significant returns,
then it's not really fair for us to hold Mr. Agsalog responsible for not advising us. As
you stated earlier, it is a public, you know, the meetings are public and so maybe
there's a responsibility on those of us in the Council. Maybe it's on the Budget
Director. Maybe it's on the Finance Director. But it sounds to me like in some
respects the returns were not well publicized.
MR. TAGUCHI: I can't answer that question. All I know is that, like in the case of, there
were other counties that invested. But I don't, I'm not aware of the exact outreach
that was done by the EUTF at that point in time.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Because as of a July 1, 2013 meeting, Mr. Agsalog was still
advising us that he could get a better rate of return by keeping it in the accounts, in
the cash accounts in Maui County, which we can see by your work that that's
probably not the best place to put it. But I'm trying to be fair.
MR. TAGUCHI: May I suggest that...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I mean, how else that information is dispersed?
MR. TAGUCHI: I don't know. Perhaps, you know, if you want to talk to the Director and ask
him because I, as far as I don't know why that statement was made considering the
actual investment earnings but I can't answer that question.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But to your knowledge, you weren't able to find anything where the
EUTF was advising the people who had invested money into EUTF what their returns
were?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you. I didn't obtain any on-the-record comments from the Finance
Directors from the counties. I did receive comments that led me to review the actual
payments remitted to the EUTF and we show those payments sent on Page 10,
Exhibit 2-3. With regard to the level of outreach performed by the EUTF, I can't speak
to it. Was there room for improvement, maybe but again I go back to their public
board. Everything's posted. The movements of the State Legis, that's all public. But I
understand your concern that how do we know?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Where is that, is that the earnings results posted? Where, you
mentioned it was posted.
MR. KANESHINA: It's public. You can get it from the EUTF if so requested.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And the information included the investment return rates?
MR. KANESHINA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. KANESHINA: It talks about the portfolio, mixed allocation, the Investment Committee
members make decisions as to what type of asset allocation they want to do to obtain
their goal of 7 percent, those types of things.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so if we had looked for it we could have found it?
MR. KANESHINA: I believe so.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So is it clear on our understanding that all the counties were told the
same thing at this EUTF executive meetings regarding investment return statuses?
MR. TAGUCHI: The meeting I attended, I think all the counties were represented there.
Director, our Director was there at that time too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And all other counties were?
MR. TAGUCHI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman, any further questions for the auditor at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No questions for the auditor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no more questions for the auditor. I would hope that
your intentions are also to bring up the Director of Finance and hear the Finance
Director's side of this whole issue also, Mr. Chair, but I'll leave it to your discretion.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions for the auditor?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, not for the auditor but I do have a question I'd like to ask
Mr. Agsalog if you would permit that, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, in regards to the cash handling finding, certain cash
handling activities of Treasury lack adequate segregation, that particular finding. I
guess in particular cash receipts for Sewer Exception Payments, is that the billing,
sewer bills and then the monies received to pay these bills? Is that what that is?
MR. TAGUCHI: I'll let my Senior Auditor handle it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, Mr. Kaneshina?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaneshina?
-30-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2015

MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair, Member Cochran, thank you for the question. What those are
are those are instances where, to make it simple, a water meter doesn't exist. Sewer
payments are calculated more or less on the basis of a water meter reading. In certain
areas where a water meter doesn't exist, it's a private water system, places on Lanai,
places in Kaanapali where it's not a very clear calculation and it's a very, very small
amount of customers, I think in the report it says, you know, it's only about
90 accounts total, that's what those are. It's not all of the sewer payments. That's
handled by the Department of Water Supply. These are these kind of one-off type of
payments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so I guess the trail, or the way it's received and
tracked and paid, and you're saying there should be some type of oversight, I guess, to
prevent needless, a couple.. .what caught my eye was minimize the potential for loss of
revenue for the County. So, and these accounts, I guess, are payments ranging from
$9 up to $140,000. So that $140,000 payment is a big chunk if some kind of
oversight or lack of whatever. So how, so has there, is there a determination as there
has been losses or you're saying there's a potential and you're not sure because this
isn't really the scope of this?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you for that. Just to be very clear, we didn't fmd any evidence that
there has been any misappropriation in this area. I just want to be very clear.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: All we're saying is in general, accounting, cash handling, the person
receiving the money should be separate from the person entering it into the system.
You know, it's just a check-and-balance type of thing. In this instance, it was a
practice that was inherited by the current Treasury staff. I talked to others that were
involved on the other sides of this. They say it got bounced around over the years.
This current group doesn't really know why, I think it's just a matter of they had a
body to do it. But again, we didn't find any evidence of misappropriation. All it is is
saying they should, if they can, they should look at it and see if there's anything they
can do to get somebody else to check it. Either one side or the other.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And, one follow-up, Chair? Thank you.
And so only found in this Sewer Exception Payments, not anywhere else, such, you
know, at RPT, DMV, any other type of areas of Finance that have this type of practice?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you. The scope of this audit, because, you know, the RPT was
inherited, transferred over to Collections. In between, right in the middle of the scope
of this audit, we made a determination in our planning phase to not include that,
because really you would be comparing apples to oranges, so no, it does not include a
review of how RPT collects money, how the DMV collects money, and it's just a matter
of focusing the audit and being fair to give them a chance to get set. This only focuses
on the Treasury and this is the one thing we saw that stuck out..
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Chair, for
that and I'm looking forward for Mr. Agsalog. I have questions there. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I will consider the request.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So I think someone asked you the question earlier, you are not
sure whether the current year's EUTF appropriation has been sent in to the State as of
today?
MR. TAGUCHI: As we were exiting the field, our understanding that it was not sent but I
think the Director Agsalog can answer your question more directly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The one that I wanted to ask you about was when you say on your
third finding, your recommendation that ensure adequate manager oversight, which is
something like what, I guess, Ms. Cochran brought up in the other component on the
cash handling, anything specific regarding the oversight? Is this, like we should
consider another body? Should we look at potential assistance in restructuring? I,
you know, we have the recommendation, Mr. Taguchi, I'm just trying to see how, what
kind of action you folks were envisioning that would help the implementation of the
recommendation.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you. The specific action probably should be left to the Department.
You know, that's a management function. They know the needs of their organization
better than we do. I don't know if the answer is another body to split up the
accountants' current responsibilities. I don't know if it's a re-org. I don't know if it's
an outsource of a certain aspect. I don't, we don't know. The Director and the
Department has a better grasp of that particular thing. All we're saying, it's a big
amount of money of cash investments. If that person gets hit by a bus, as we say in
the finding, it's uncertain what would happen. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that one person is gone, the County's role stops? That is not
acceptable. Any other questions for the auditor? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a quick one on finding number five. You had mentioned
the recommendation of this cash handling activities of the Treasury be reviewed and a
separate, I guess, separate people handling, is 90 transactions, even though the top
one is $140,000, is that, as far as the number of transactions and whatnot, is that
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something a full-time person would need to do every day, or I know it's, the, I just
don't know how many, if that warrants just somebody else overlooking the work or
what?
MR. TAGUCHI: Member Couch, whether or not that requires an additional person, I think, is
a decision that would be up to the Finance Director and the Treasurer. I would believe
that it's going to be dependent upon all the, not only to improve the segregation of
duties but also if there are other areas where that person could be useful. Obviously,
you know, we cannot have a perfect situation in all cases, because sometimes having
the additional person would not justify any cost savings, right? Because sometimes
you have so little transactions, like you said, that it doesn't justify, you know, an
additional person. But there are other mitigating things that could be done in terms
of trying to tightening up their internal control because it is a risk. All we identified is
that there is a risk, yeah. You know, our, in our audit, we didn't find an instance
where money was taken or anything like that. We want to make that clear. But we're
just pointing out that there should be some thought into how to improve the situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. The reason I ask, Mr. Chair, I'm not, I wouldn't like to
have this audit be an impetus for the Department to say oh, we need five more people
because they said so. So I'm just trying to gauge the level of transactions and
whatnot. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They don't need five more people.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I know. I was being sarcastic.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other.. .yes, Ms. Cnvello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. In regards to your finding four and five
and probably part of your recommendation, do they have, does the Department have
internal control policies written or is this to expand on their written policies as far as
oversight and as far as the cash handling activities by one particular position or
person?
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. They do have policies in place. The, with regard
to the SEP, the Sewer Exception Payment, it kind of is a one-off. You know, the policy
was last, the cash-handling policy was last updated in 2006. I understand the
Department had a level of turnover in the people that were supposed to lead the
charge in updating that. You know, people leave. People go. But so it's one of those
things. They tried. But it's not, I don't want people to think that nothing was in place.
There's something in place, it's just, it's like Mr. Taguchi said, they best have to look
at it, what assets they have and they have to balance out if the return is worth the
additional body or the, you know, whatever it is, whatever the solution is. Thank you.
-33-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 20 15

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anyone else for the auditor? Okay, I will ask
Mr. Agsalog if he would like to come forward and I will allow him to entertain
questions from the Committee. I'm only asking Mr. Agsalog up at this time, please.
Thank you, Mr. Director. . . .(pause)... Thank you for your attendance, Director.
Much appreciated. Okay, we're going to start with questions. Mr. Carroll, do you have
a question for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, just comments but I will wait.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I have a very, one big question -CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --for the Finance Director. Mr. Agsalog, if you could please
explain why you sent the money when you did and had not sent it previously?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Chair. I have been working with the Administration and also
the Council here. I have heard many times the concern of everyone that we should
keep our money safe and that's our mandate in the Department of Finance. I am not
in a way at all try to take chances with the taxpayers' money. I have heard a lot today.
I have welcomed the audit of the Department of Treasury with open arms and I have
worked with them as acknowledged by the auditor. I have some concern about the
conduct of the audit, especially on this finding. I have asked the auditor to please do
not use this as a finding, because it doesn't have any basis because of the documents
that I have, which he read today, but he never mentioned it in his, those numbers that
he considered when he made these findings. November 23, 2011, that was when I was
warned that the trust funds does not qualify as GASB 43 requires. I understand that
he understand GASB 43 or any GASB pronouncement, but when he talked to you
today and say that it's not a governing body, true. But GASB pronouncement are the
same reason we doing this. We have not done any GASB pronouncement without
thinking it through. So we throw away the GASB requirements because we just send
our money to them? We don't take chances, Mr. Chair. And my basis of holding that
is exactly what he also show you that in April 3, 2014, I was informed that now the
trust fund is qualified in which time I was negotiating with the State to do a revised
ARC
and which they did, Mr. Chair. And I tell you that I take my
responsibility very seriously. He gave you a nice colorful diagram here but doesn't
include a lot of pertinent information. It's to justify the findings, which I think it
shouldn't be a finding. If he gives you a return of 15 percent in Fiscal Year 2014, why
did he diagram 2007 and didn't give you a ten basis points interest rate earnings at
that time? So it's really, really a very, this...
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Agsalog, hold on one second. Yes, Ms. Baisa? You have a point?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Agsalog, thank you very much and I understand that, you
know, this must be a very difficult situation for you, but let's try to focus on the
question and the question was why didn't you send it earlier and why did you send it
when you did? What made you decide okay, now I can send this?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Okay, when I inherited the Department of Finance
as a Director, I was briefed when I came in that the 2010 allocation or appropriation
wasn't sent yet by then former Finance Director, Mr. Kalbert Young, which his name
was floated today. I asked, why not? They said oh, I think there is an issue of
insolvency of the EUTF. I reviewed some documents and it was in our CAFR that it is
said there that it could be insolvent. Eleven months after I sit there, I got a memo
from EUTF saying that it's not now qualified for GASB 43 and exactly what the auditor
explained that this could be cockroached for the payment for the health funds for
other members, the active members, us. Not only for the retirees. So they give us that
warning. And then, on April 3, 2014, that is the first memo that I have received that
now they are qualified. I am a Director of Finance for the County of Maui. I don't only
do Treasury. I have DMV. I have RPT. You know, I look at all of this. I have
purchasing. So in a way, I should have been attending every meeting that the EUTF
board should do? The thing is, Mr. Chair, if I look at all the turns of events, EUTF
administration was not even doing their job. There is supposed to be an Act 268 that
they supposed to form a subcommittee to address all these issues, which is our Mayor
is a member and I think I remember that Chair, Mr. White, is also a member. They
never met. They never met. That's a requirement of 268. There was a letter to Mayor
Alan Arakawa, December 2013, saying that we supposed to meet. They never met.
But I was, let me tell you the conduct of this. I did not, I did not kind of like how this
audit conducted just because we did not include all the pertinent information. But
again, Mr. Chair, I have listened to your sentiment when I sit here on this chair that
you wanted me to make sure that our money is sale. Our money is safe. You want us
to send it July 1, 2012? One year from July 1, 2012 on your PTA meeting, Mr. Chair,
July 1, 2013, there was an item that we supposed to opt out, of feasibility to opt out
and we discuss it lengthily. So now, he wanted me to send it one year before that
when we are still discussing that we might opt out in this irrevocable trust that we
cannot take the money back? I think in those, he didn't get the sentiment of the
Council and the Administration. And for him to tell us that, oh, never mind, just look
at the recommendation, the recommendation wasn't the headline, it was my face,
Mr. Chair. I think we should look at this particular findings and for us to trust other
findings that will come from this office, we should ask for a review of this particular
findings and if it comes out the way it is -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Chair, Mr. Chair, point of order?
MR. AGSALOG: --then I will trust the other one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, state your point.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We would like him to answer the question, not go off on to
the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: For the Chair, he's answering it in a certain way. But I understand your
point, and so Mr. Agsalog, I thank you for trying to respond to Ms. Baisa and well take
it as what it is. So thank you, Ms. Baisa, for trying to assist the Committee. I
appreciate you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. I appreciate, you know, the opportunity for
Mr. Agsalog to answer, and I know its difficult for him to stick to the subject but he
never answered my question, which is why did you finally send it? I heard a lot about
why we didn't send it. Why did you decide to send it when you did?
MR. AGSALOG: We sent it in June 25, Mr.. Chair, because of the letter that I received on
April 3, 2014. That's about, maybe around 60 days after I received the letter saying,
guaranteeing that the trust fund is already complete, qualified, and ready to receive
our payment.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So you felt at that point it was safe and okay to send it.
MR. AGSALOG: That's true, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Chair and Mr. Agsalog. That's
it, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Agsalog, for being
here. And so, going back to the audit findings though in reference to the County
Investment Policy, I guess last update was 2012. Have you recently updated or are in
the process of?
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Oh no, that's the latest revision.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, are you looking to revise or look into it at all?
MR. AGSALOG: I have been informed by the Investment Officer that he's reviewing some
other investment policy, that he's looking around, but right now I, we have not give
that to the Investment Committee for review. It's still the same, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah and, I guess, just to follow up my first question was in
regards to the current investments and if they're truly allowable and if that question
was every given to our Corporation Counsel to vet through to give us a definitive, clear
clarification, yes or no?
MR. AGSALOG: No, I have not asked the Corporation Counsel for a legal opinion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Are you looking to or do you feel it's not necessary?
MR. AGSALOG: If I might elaborate, Mr. Chair? As it was mentioned by the auditor earlier,
46-50 in the past they mirror with 36-21, HRS 36-21. The two investment
instruments that they say that it's not listed in ours were included in 36-21 in 2010.
Our 46-50 was not amended at the time, and I have discussed this with Senator
Agaran to see if we can amend the County's portion of the short-term investment in
the HRS and it's my understanding that my counterpart from the Big Island will also
would like to revise or amend the HRS. I have to say, Mr. Chair, that only Kauai
doesn't have those two investment instruments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you're looking to amend on the State level some things in
order to make it clearer on how we do our investments currently? Is that, I mean...
MR. AGSALOG: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Set aside, sorry, but set aside what you want to do and are
looking to do with Senators and what have you, right here, right now, the question
from auditor is is our current investments truly allowed in our policies and our, you
know, in our current policies and procedures, I guess. And their simple
recommendation was to just run it by Corporation Counsel, but I guess you choose
not to but instead choose to go up to the State level to change this HRS and
everything. So I don't understand, it seems like pretty, a simple question to run
through to just get it clarified right here and now and move on, is kind of where I'm
going at, Mr. Chair and Mr. Agsalog.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's, we could do a lot of things. I could have just
divest every single thing and it's done if that's what you're thinking. But we have to
think this through properly. This particular audit refers to what other county is
doing, that we should do what other counties is doing. But it's in this instance, I
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cannot do what other counties are doing? Because you grill me on this particular
number only? It's the prudent thing to do because right now this investment is the
State investing on it also, the other counties investing on it also, the thing that I would
like to see happen here is that is this really a questionable investment? These are
OSE. These are government-sponsored enterprises and they are a great investment
because they are insured. Our Investment Committee would like to see safety,
liquidity, and then we can get some earnings. I can tell you that we didn't just buy
this because we want this, it's they are the best investment instrument when our
investment matures and we need to reinvest it when we get a bid, we can see what's
the best rates. I know this panel here, they want the best rates ever that we can get,
but we, you know, as the investment matures, we can buy whatever is allowable
investment that we can have. But is it questionable? Is it the State is questionable in
investing their cash? I did not ask the Corporation Counsel because I know it's not
listed. It's not implicit. It's not there. Okay, do you want me to liquidate it today?
They can tell me it's not listed, Danny, and then I have to liquidate it. Is that what we
want? Or do we want the particular investment to run to maturity and then we're not
going to buy it again if you tell me not to buy it again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I don't, I have more but if you want to...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well pursue, well give other members -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, that's fine, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --an opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Agsalog. Finding four and finding
five, you're okay with and you're going to implement those recommendations?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair, thank you. Well, like any other agencies, we're not perfect. You
know, we would like to learn from an audit, that's why I have welcomed this audit, but
the conduct of it is just something that we really need to maybe do better. If we allow
this one as the, especially the front page that I have gotten, and we say, oh, that's
okay, then we would allow a nonobjective findings. We shouldn't because the
government auditing standard requires that you have to be objective and present every
angle. But again, four and five, well fix it. Well fix it, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I guess, I'd still like to get a little bit more of a response
on finding two, why not just go to Corp Counsel and get them to say okay, go or not?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The, you know, Mr. Couch, the Director was asked that by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause he didn't really answer it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Director answered it, in the Chair's opinion, the best he could. And so
I don't want to continue the same question for the Director. I sense a little frustration
with all of us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So if you would have another question for the Director that would be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In finding three, you know, in most cases it seems to be
prudent to diversify your funds, and it says over 92 percent of the County's investment
portfolio was in the securities of a single business sector, the mortgage industry. In
your opinion, I know you disagree with it, what kind of benefit would it be to have that
92 percent of that money in there if there's a potential of that one sector going bad?
Because, you know, in 2008 the mortgage sector went way down, so I'm just curious
as to why are you still sticking to the 92 percent in that one sector?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair, thank you. This is a very interesting question and it is
diversification is for the reason of security, safety of our investment. And in GFOA it
requires that if the investments are not secured, you should diversify. Our
investments are very secure. They are insured, Mr. Chair. So we're not venturing to a
new investment so these investments, according to GFOA, there's no minimum
because they are insured investments. So we're trying to get the most yield that we
can get in that particular investment. Because when our investment matures, we look
for the best yielding in that particular time that we have. It might not be the best
today, but when we bought it, it was the best at that time in the range of investments,
one year, two years, five years. So in asking for diversification that is for security
when we're buying something that is not sale for our short-term investment,
Mr. Chair. As I promised you from the beginning that I'm here, I will keep those
investments in short term that money we have in a safe, liquid manner.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just one quick follow-up. So you're saying because it is
insured, we don't risk losing the actual corpus, if you will. We may, if the mortgage
industry takes a dive again, we could lose any interest we gain but not the initial
investment? Is that what the insurance is?
MR. AGSALOG: That is what we have, Mr. Chair, and we're laddering this with the time
diversification that we have so that we can have enough liquidity to pay them. You
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know, the diversification should not be only for the sectors, it should be also for the
maturity, Mr. Chair. It's just because...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand the maturity to get cash flow requirements.
MR. AGSALOG: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We got payroll to meet. We got other cash requirements and so we
understand that. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Director, for being here.
Would you agree with the recommendation from the auditor that the funds
appropriated be sent to the EUTF at the beginning of the fiscal year as going forward?
Would you agree to that?
MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: I will take the lead of the Council. If that's what you want to do as a panel
then I can look into that. We have to understand that once we send that money, the
fund is irrevocable. It's not going to come back, okay. So if that's the will of the body,
I will do it. I'm just your Finance Director. I have done my job according to what I
hear from you guys and what the direction I get from my boss, the Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, Mr. Agsalog, I think it's important for you to understand
that this audit is, in my view, not aimed just at you and your Department, because I
think it's clear from the minutes that, you know, I think maybe all of us missed seeing
the ball. But I'm looking at the April 25th meeting minutes from 2012 where
Mr. Young is saying the creation of a sub-trust that this legislation that is one of the
benefits of legislation, sub-trusts are safeguarded from the overall liability. This is
important for small employers like Maui County because if you look at the total
liability of the EUTF, the State of Hawaii is the largest player. Actually, he used the
word animal. So it's very difficult to move the total liability or satisfy unfunded
liability if the State doesn't prefund. And so he basically goes on to speak of the law
that was passed at the end of Legislative session in 2012 saying that it's safe to put
our money there. So, you know, we heard that and you heard that and I think we all
kind of responded similarly. At the same time, you know, you being the lead finance
guy, I depend on your, you know, your recommendations on a lot of things, and so the
only thing that I feel challenged with is that as our lead financial guy, we do depend
on you to do the research and to know exactly what the options are and what the best
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options are. So the, I don't think, I don't know if we got the answer of exactly when
the payment was made of the 97,000. When was that transmitted?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. AGSALOG: The last payment that they received was July, June 25, 2014, which is
7,000. It's 30 million one transaction and that 30 million and then 30 million and so
the last one was the complete transaction was done June 25, 2014, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Over what timeframe was the money?
MR. AGSALOG: About a week, I think it was, Mr. Chair, because our ACH transfer, they only
take ACH transfers, so we, one of our internal control is not to transfer a big chunk
amount of money and we even have to suspend the $10 million transaction with the
bank because that's one of our internal control safety, to transfer the big chunk of
money.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And has the money for this fiscal year been transmitted?
MR. AGSALOG: No, Mr. Chair. I, in fact I think it's in your, I was here last week, I think it
was and I was asking for the budget amendment if this body would like to do the full
If you say we're not going to do it and then we can send the current
appropriation now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, but you hadn't sent it -MR. AGSALOG: I have not sent it, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --the appropriated amount?
MR. AGSALOG: No, I have not sent the appropriated amount, Mr. Chair. I still have it in our
investment portfolio.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White? Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I know our time is limited but so I will put
my questions in writing to avoid triggering an executive session and you can preview
those questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair appreciates that. Yeah, again, the Chair is planning to defer
this item. It's a very important discussion for us with the Finance Department.
Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Being the last one this time on the
totem pole, most of the questions that I wanted to ask Mr. Agsalog have been asked
already so in the, for the sake of time, I, if I have anything further, I'll put it in writing
to you to be forwarded to the Finance Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair would be happy to do that -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on behalf of any Committee Member's request. I know I told you guys
well give you comments but we are not at that point yet, Members. The Chair will just
share a few comments and 11.1 take the Chair's privilege as being the Chair to do this.
In general, I like the audit. And I say that not being facetious to the Finance Director
or the Administration because I think pointing out things that we can definitely do
better. I will say it, I think I missed the bubble too. I will take my share of
responsibility in not having the County earn the type of interest that I would like to
have had. So Ill take my share of that responsibility as a Councilmember. And so
even for the Council, we can learn from this audit because I think it speaks to the
Council also besides just the Department and Administration. So to my, our Finance
Director, I would tell him to please look at it that this is also a reflection of the Council
not just the Department. We all must take our share of responsibilities and I would
say this is one of the areas I think I made an error of judgment. Not about the safety,
and I don't think we question the sincerity of the Committee or the Council in
protecting the people's money. I think we maybe we could have made some better
decisions if we had better information but that's hindsight. That's Monday morning
quarterbacking. Everybody's the perfect quarterback after the game. Okay? So I
would say that we can learn from this also to help the County move forward and we
can work with the Department of Finance to make us go forward and do things better
because I'm with the Director, we know, we're not perfect. We do make errors and I
think the Chair made an error, you know, regarding some of the findings, the
information that the auditor shared because I would agree, there was an issue of
solvency at one point. But the trustees took immediate action when they were told
that unless the employers increase their contributions, there is a potential of
insolvency. Okay, potential. The trustees took action to increase the employers'
contributions so to me the insolvency issue never happened. It was avoided by
trustees taking responsible steps and then informing the employers, like us, what we
needed to do in future contributions to avoid that particular issue. So for your Chair,
there was never an issue of insolvency. We never got to that point. We avoided it. So
saying that, Members, and I respect, I know Mr. Carroll has been waiting very
patiently to give comments, but I'm going to bring this issue back because I would like
us to move forward and I'm going to at that next meeting, give you my
recommendations on how Council can do its part just as the Department and
Administration to do things better in the future. And I will take my share of the
responsibility, you know. And that's why I'm dedicated after Budget review to bring
back the issue of investment, because Council needs to be fully informed how and
then we decide how we can assist the Department in improving our investment
portfolio, abilities to earn interest earnings to assist us to defray additional taxes for
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General Fund requirements. But it's a multistep process and we're going to need
comments and input from the Department through its Director. We're going to have
all of you participate, but I see this as something positive to move us forward and I
hope we can all look at it in that manner. This is to improve the County's
performance, you know. The Director agrees with me. I think the auditor agrees with
me. The past is the past. Okay, so it's time for us to learn from it and we're going to
make it a better County. And your Chair will do its part by making sure that all of the
Members of this Committee will get a full review and we will review the Investment
Policy. We will review the Investment Committee structure and if appropriate well
make the appropriate adjustments through legislation or whatever instrument Council
has at its disposal to assist the County moving forward. And I have my
recommendations being put together now and I will share that at the next meeting.
Your Chair's intent is to recess this meeting because we have two more important
items of the morning agenda. I intend to recess this to 1:45. The intent is to start the
1:30 meeting and I would like to at least because those that plan to testify may not
know of our schedule, so if there's testimony, I'll take it, recess that meeting, and then
re-adjourn this meeting to finish the morning agenda and then adjourn, and then
finish the afternoon's agenda of the Committee. Any questions for your Chair? I know
it's a long day, Members, but it's things we need to do. Ms. Balsa, question?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, I hate to ask but I need to know because I have to cancel
something this evening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Do you intend to take a dinner break?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: If you are, can you give us an idea of around when? Just so we
can plan. I'm willing to stay here as late as you want.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm thinking, I'm looking between 4:30 to 6:30 to give you a two-hour
break because, unless you choose, you want one hour and we can come back sooner
and finish sooner so, you know, I'm happy. The only reason I'm giving you that span
is I'm not too sure how we're going to progress this afternoon because it's, every
agenda item is an important item.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Four-thirty to six-thirty would work for me because I also
have an engagement, a meeting that I need to attend.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And if you need, Mr. Carroll, you know, please, you know, as long as we
have quorum. I understand there's needs, other members' individual needs and so I'm
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happy to work with any one of you so that you can fulfill your obligations and
requirements and yet still be a part of the Committee's deliberations. Happy to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. It's, you know, this is priority.
However, if we're going to eat, it would be nice if we could eat and do something else at
the same time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We need nourishment to do the war so, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, so this Committee meeting will be in recess until 1:45.
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:49 p.m.
1:47 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: ...(gavel)... Okay, the Committee shall return to order. This is the
continuation of the 10:00 a.m. agenda, Members. This morning, we did take up the
review of the audit, Treasury audit, presented by the County Auditor. As the Chair
had indicated prior to the recess, I am going to recommend that we defer this item.
The Chair would like to bring this back for additional discussion by the Committee as
well as consider some recommendations on how we can improve our results on behalf
of the people regarding investments and payments and other recommendations for
consideration. So, with no objections, the Chair would like to defer BF-98(1).
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. The item is deferred. So thank you very much,
Mr. Taguchi and Mr. Kaneshina. We will make you aware of when we repost for
additional discussion.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
ITEM 27:

AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET:
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE (OTHER POST-EMPLOYMENT
OBLIGATIONS FUND) (CC 15-57)

CHAIR HOKAMA: May I direct you to BF-27, Members. BF-27 is under the heading of
Amending the Fiscal Year 2015 Budget, Department of Finance, and the subject is
Other Post-Employment Obligations Funds. In it, we have Communications 15-57,
from Mr. Baz, Budget Director. He has presented to this Committee a proposed bill for
an ordinance to amend the Fiscal Year 2015 Budget by increasing Carryover/ Savings
by $2.305 million; and then amending Section 3.B.4.f under Countywide Costs by
deleting the original 13 million appropriation, adding the additional Carryover/ Savings
so that the total amount for OPEB for this fiscal year would be $ 15.305 million. Let's
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see what else we have. We have a revised bill to accomplish the same thing as well as
we have a revised bill amending Appendix A of the Fiscal Year 2015 Budget for the
County as it pertains to Part II, Special Purpose Revenues - Schedule of
Revolving/ Special Funds for Fiscal Year 2015, Post-Employment Obligation Bond [sic].
So, Members, I had a discussion with Director Agsalog and so the Chair excused him.
He has some requirements on behalf of the Department and the County that he needs
to attend to this afternoon, so Mr. Baz will be here to entertain your questions and
give you the responses for regarding this item. Mr. Baz, any further comments you'd
like to present regarding this request before the Committee?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I just wanted to thank you and the Committee for bringing this item up
for discussion and hopeful resolution. During the fiscal year, we received notification
from the State that the 100 percent payment of our ARC was $15,305,000. As you
know, we've strived to pay 100 percent of our ARC for these years and wanted to make
sure that that was occurring for this fiscal year as well. The revised bill sent to you on
April 7th reflects a discussion at the Committee, which I was vacant from, related to
transfer of the money from the General Fund to the Special Revolving Fund and then
payment out of that Special Revolving Fund to the State, and should the Council pass
this out as soon as it's certified as an ordinance, Mr. Chair, the Director of Finance
will be transmitting this check to the State forthwith. We appreciate this discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. The Chair will share some thoughts with the Members for
your consideration. One, yes, we'd like to pay the full ARC or Annual Required
Contribution for our County, but a few things I would ask you to keep in mind where
we are in the current fiscal year. We're in the fourth quarter. We're at the end of the
fourth quarter. So a few things that your Chair takes into consideration. One, its
impact on what is the true starting point for us to deal with the 2016 Budget, because
this will reduce Carryover/ Savings for the next year's or the year that we will be
continuing to review versus the current year. Second, it is your Chair's understanding
of our scheduling, by the time Council more than likely will pass this on second and
final reading, it may be end of May or early June. And June is the last month of the
fiscal year. So by the time, as Mr. Baz states, everything is documented, certified, and
Finance more than likely, because it's over the 10, is going to need to make
arrangements to send a $15 million check to EUTF. But I know for some, the
comment back to this Committee Chair will be then you're forsaking at least one
month of interest. But in looking at the importance of the overall County's Budget, a
one-month interest as well as then combining it should this Committee recommend to
full Council to pay the 2016 in the first quarter and combining of those two payments
at one time, I would just ask that that's the things that your Chair, goes through his
brain in regards to this type of request. And so I just share what goes through my
brain in my content by my processing of how to present it to you and have you help
make the decision on which way to go. Any questions for your Chair, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Actually, it would be for Mr. Baz?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Baz, of the 13 million that was set aside in the OPEB Fund,
Special Fund, how much of that has been paid to the State, the EUTF?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I believe that none of it has been transferred to the State at this point.
The discussion the Finance Director had with me when we transmitted the original bill
back in, I think it was December or January, was that he was going to, it was, we were
hoping that this would be heard quickly at the State, at the Council level and we could
get it passed out, but as of, like I said, as of this point, they're not going to, there's,
nothing's been transferred but should, I mean, well take direction from this Council
on the action item today, if this does not go forward then what well do is probably, I'll
work with the Director in getting it transmitted immediately or as soon as possible. At
least the 13 million that is currently appropriated.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, Mr. Chair, at least 13 million is going to go if not this
month in June depending on, in fact I would think you'd want to send the 13 million
now and then just deal with the 2 million later if we're going to. If we're not, that's fine
too. And I think this Council said, let's do 13 million because one of the things I recall
was that they said, the EUTF said, you know, even if you pay everything, Maui County
pays all theirs off, it still doesn't help the solvency of the fund, so that's why we kept it
at 13 million at this point. So I'm thinking if we just have them pay the 13 million off
and then we can deal with the 2 million next fiscal year or just leave it at what it was,
you know, add it for the ARC.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I can tell you, Mr. Couch, during the recess, Director Agsalog had a
discussion, short discussion and he's happy to work with the Committee and the
Council and make the payment. I can verify that he's made no payment as of today.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But again, depending upon how we deliberate and dispose of this item,
you know, well make a determining factor. Yes, -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --he can send 13 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah and then we get the interest on that -CHAIR HOKAMA: And that would be fine because...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --for the two months or whatever. I mean, that's going to go
regardless, the 13 million, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, that would be a compromise is to send that off right away
and then we can deal with this in Fiscal Year '16 Budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because I think it forbids us from adding more than the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --required contribution.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. Alright, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. Ms. Cochran, any questions or comments for the Chair
or Mr. Baz on this?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But following up on your comment right now, but we are
now charged to add an additional 2 million?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is the request by Finance through Mr. Baz. And, Mr. Baz, can you
tell us as your understanding of what is the true ARC requirement for this fiscal year,
please?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, the letter was transmitted to the Committee. Should
be in your file for this item, and I think it was transmitted for an additional item as
well, but for Fiscal Year 2015, the Annual Required Contribution amount, OPEB Trust
Fund Contribution to fully fund the ARC is $15,305,000. That's why the Department
has requested an additional $2,305,000 to meet 100 percent to fully fund the ARC for
this period. For June, for Fiscal Year 2016, you'll see in the Proposed Budget, which I
think we discussed yesterday, 14,930,000 is the amount to fully fund the ARC.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I'm trying to read the note here. It
started at 20 million, and then they dropped it down to 15.3 and we set aside 13. So
how, that's a huge decrease, I mean that's nice if, you know, we had to drop like that
all the time.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, if I might explain that to the Members. The, this letter that we
received on July 14th by the Director was in response to, I don't know if you remember
him saying that, you know, we were going to paying the $97.2 million payment into
the EUTF and he wanted the EUTF to create another, basically an actuarial. This
report here that reflects that payment. They weren't initially going to do that. They
were going to wait until the next fiscal year but he convinced them to that if we paid, I
think it was a small fee of about $2,500 they would present this report to us. So the
difference between that $20,934,000 that's in the baseline valuation column is from
their original actuarial. It's from their original report. And if you go back to their
Fiscal Year 2013 Report, ending report, you'll see that that's the amount that we're
supposed to have paid. This new amount is what has been reduced by the
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$97.2 million payment that we made into the EUTF. So what they're saying is is that
based on that payment, our actuarial amount that we have to pay in to fully fund this
year is $5,600,000 less, which is yeah, wonderful. It's not going to happen again,
unfortunately, because we're not ever going to make a huge payment again. This,
every year it may get reduced but that was a one-time function of us paying that whole
$97.2 million. During the, from my recollection, during the Budget deliberations for
Fiscal Year 2015, we had that discussion. I think I'd originally proposed $18 million
to fund the ARC knowing that it would go down a little bit and during the
deliberations, the Council, the Committee chose to reduce it to $13 million. So that's
where we're at right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And... thank you, Chair. And real quickly, why hasn't that,
why wasn't that 13 sent in? Oh, well, sorry. I guess that was the question we asked
earlier. So never mind, Chair. No more questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. Mr. Chair, based on this
morning's discussion, my manao is we should probably send the money in, like this
afternoon if we can process the check, because I don't want us to be sitting here next
year with an auditor telling us we lost interest. So that's my manao, send it. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think I agree with Ms. Baisa, send the money. And I
mean the whole thing. I disagree with just sending the 13. I believe, you know, after
all we heard this morning, let's get it done and if we're going to get better interest there
than we would leaving it in the County Fund, I prefer it that way, sir. So that's my
man&o too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Guzman? Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'd just like to ditto what we talked about early this morning
with the auditor's report, its recommendation to send in our payments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well the question, I guess, the question is not whether we should
pay or not. We all agree we should pay. The question is how much should we pay?
The current 13 or the 15.305 million. I will just tell you, Members, I don't have a
problem if the Committee wants to support the full amount including the additional
request of 2.305 million. I will tell you that means we have that much less in the
Fiscal Year 2016 consideration. So, you know, the chopping will be wider and deeper
by your Chair. That's the only difference. I'm going to be chopping away. So, you
know, it's good and bad. We can add more money now but we're taking away money
for next cycle and that's the only difference and so I'm open, as your Chair, and we
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can work the Budget any way we want but, you know, that's where we are. So I'm
open to, you know, Ms. Baisa's minimum 13, Mr. Victorino says pay the whole ARC.
Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Let me correct that. Let's pay what we owe and on this end we
figure out how to deal with our Budget. But I don't like having that outstanding thing,
more so when it might come back and there's the what if you gave us the 15 million,
we could have earned more money than you can earn in your County account, that
doesn't make us look very good. So my thing is we should pay 15, give, and then we
struggle to figure out how to make the Budget work. That's our job, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I agree, the whole 15 million but
it's the method in which we do it. If we do it the way it's in here, we won't pay the 15
until about, like you said, middle of June potentially, whereas if we tell them pay the
13 now...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can request to the Director, and I can tell you, Mr. Agsalog during the
recess with me was very open to considerations and I believe, you know, if we have a
chat with him and say that we'd prefer you send the 13 immediately since it's
accessible and then when Council takes final action on additional requests, send that
in as another payment. I mean that's how they did the 97 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Three different payments.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that's what the Director informed us of. That can be done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that your Chair is not, is very happy to communicate that to the
Director. Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The only question I would have, does that affect the way this
bill is written or we can pass this bill, they can do the 13 million now and then the
action to...
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be something that Mr. Baz and the Director can work out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The 13 million submittal is not dependent on this request.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's just timing, you know, if they, it was trying to make it pay one time the
whole 15 million, then I would say timing is something we gotta think about. And if
we do a general provision in the new Budget that says that they have to pay in the first
month of the fiscal year, and we're just, we're talking like 30 days difference. If we
chose to do that. I would say it would be difficult to do it in the first month of the
fiscal year until we have certain certification of cash and other requirements verified
and authorized. Mr. White, we are on request by Administration for another 2.305 of
Carryover to fully fund the Fiscal Year 2015 ARC. Any thoughts that you want to
share?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: My feeling is we can, you know, we have had some challenges with
Departments living within their budgets this year. So I tend to feel that we can move
along with our Budget for 2016 and move back to the full funding at that time. I think
it's important, you know, I think we all want to make sure that we're taking care of our
liabilities, but at the same time, I think it's important to point out that Act 268
actually allows the County's contribution to be in the neighborhood of $5 million, so.
Is it three? Oh, okay. So, from that perspective, we're spending, we're putting
$10 million more into the pot than required. So I think it's also important for us to
look at this from the taxpayer's standpoint. If we're putting $10 million more into the
State EUTF Fund, that's money that effectively being taken out of our economy. It's
being taken out of the reach of taxpayers to invest in their own retirement or own
healthcare. So I'm comfortable with the 13 million that we set aside in this year's
Budget. I agree that it should be sent off post haste. But I feel that we should just
withhold the additional request and use it in the 2016 Budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your thoughts. Any other thoughts? Comments,
Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I definitely understand the comments from the Committee
Members. The, our liability is our liability. Whether we pay it today, tomorrow, you
know, or as required by Act 168 or previously not paid at all until, you know,
something happens, but it is our recommendation to this Committee that we pay
100 percent of our ARC this fiscal year. If we don't pay it this fiscal year, we will
eventually need to pay it on the back end and it may, and then we will have lost, you
know, that interest revenue as well, so I think this morning's meeting was eye-opening
for all of us as far as how much that means. You know, we just talk about numbers
here or there but the impact it has at the end outcome of it is something that I
definitely think we need to consider. I, you know, well take direction from this
Council in the actions today but it is our recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Baz. Any further discussion?
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, I agree that it's our liability, but my concern is that over the
years, we've not really done much to try to get a handle on our healthcare costs and
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our healthcare costs are increasing significantly. The total cost is about $18,000 per
employee per year. That's not the things that we're talking about but that's what it
costs per year per employee. So my concern is that we're talking about $13 million
that is being put in the EUTF for future benefits for our County employees. These are
benefits that very few people in the private sector will ever see in their retirement. So
we need to at least be cognizant of the fact that when we're taking money out of, if
we're taking $10 million out this year and another $15 million out in the next budget,
some of those monies are coming from people whose healthcare and retirement is their
own. They've got to take care of themselves. So I think we, you know, we need to be
at least responsive to the fact that as We feel we need to take care of the commitment
to our County employees, we also have a commitment to the rest of the taxpayers that
we be somewhat kind and gentle to them on the way to taking care of funding the
liabilities. Now this is just one of our liabilities. This is just the healthcare. We're not
even discussing at this point the ERS liability. So I guess I'm a little sensitive to it
because I've got a bunch of employees whose retirement does not include healthcare
and whose retirement paychecks aren't anywhere near the size of County retirement
paychecks. So I just had to add that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair appreciates your comments. I appreciate every Member's
comment. And I agree with you, Mr. White. You know, I think about the private
sector, the residents that help pay the bill through their taxes. And I understand your
comments about our current employees. But I do take into account the other group
that is already retired and dependent on the benefits that we agreed upon during their
employment. So, you know, as your Chair, I can see benefits on both sides, and if the
County could really realize 7 to 10 percent returns within the parameter of what law
or statute allows us to invest in, I might take a different position this afternoon,
Members. And I'm a simple bean counter. And for me, I balance it off with this
additional request with the potential interest that we could earn at the State and
further reduce the obligation that lessens the General Fund request, because that
7 percent interest goes back to the reduction of our liability. So do I want half of one
percent interest staying home in the County's chest or do I want 7 to 10 percent
potential from the State and reduce our ARC further with those type of returns?
There's no guarantee, I understand that. We understand that. No guarantees. But
where I'm at today, I would rather have that 7 percent working for our advantage and
then let us worry about the cash, General Fund, and taxation on a smaller bill than on
a bigger bill. I may, I don't think I'm quite wrong in my overall parameters and
direction, Members. I did admit earlier this morning that, you know, I was one who
made an error in judgment regarding some of the prepayments. Like I said, we have
perfect vision in hindsight. So I would recommend to pass out this amendment. I
don't have a problem, as your Committee Chair, to take that additional task of helping
to find ways of reducing the impact of this reduction in Carryover/ Savings regarding
the Fiscal Year 2016 Budget, but I rather we deal with our own penance than have the
State deal it out with us. I know you have that look, Mr. Couch, but my thing is I
rather be the taskmaster in dealing out the punishment than having somebody else
dealing it out. So I rather control our Departments through us with the Budget than
have a State agency tell us what to do with our money and how to pay. That's just
me. Okay, I know you folks have different opinions and I respect all of that, I'm just
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saying as your Chair, my experience, this is how I'm looking at it. So I'm open to,
before I take any motions, I'm happy to let you ask a question or share your point of
view, Members. Mr. Baz, do you have something you want to add? Mr. White,
anything? Then the Chair is open to a motion from the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I move that we pass this, the proposed bills and file County
Communication 15-57.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino and the
motion is to recommend to Council the revised bill for an ordinance that recommends,
that recognizes 2.305 million in Carryover/ Savings that will be added to Countywide
Costs and added to the original 13 to total amount of $ 15.305 million for
Post-Employment Obligation Funds. We're under discussion, Members. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I tend to agree with you that let's
get it out, well take care of the, you know, the potential 7 to 10 percent, and I
understand Mr. White's concerns but we had a pretty interesting meeting this morning
and a part of it was about us paying our full bill so and the interest lost. So that's
why I brought the motion forward. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other further discussion? I will tell you, the only big, you
know, heartburn is just timing. You know, this is the end of the fiscal year. If this
was another portion of the fiscal year, I'm sure many of us would have some other
thoughts involved but the heartburn is we're at the end of a fiscal year. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Funny you should mention timing because I was going to
mention it too. The thing is, we are making a vote this afternoon after a meeting
where we got a clear message about what we should be doing so I'm very supportive of
your motion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Balsa. Any further comments? Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. III support you in the measure but I just felt that I
had to share my reservations, because we do represent a whole lot of taxpayers that
are not going to be as well off in retirement -CHAIR HOKAMA: I understood this.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --as the County employees.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and I appreciate you making those comments because we need to
think of our other components of our community. Thank you for sharing that. Any
other comments or discussion, Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, quickly, Mr. Chair.
Thank you for that
recommendation because from the beginning I concurred wholeheartedly. Yes, I
understand that there are people out there in the private sector that don't get the
benefits that the public sector, and that's something that I think is an ongoing work in
progress as far as both the State and County. But right now, we're obligated. Let's get
it done. And I don't want to get scolded in the future. I don't want any other Council
to get scolded saying oh, you should have put your money there instead of keeping it
here. I mean that was the message we got this morning, and I want that to be made
perfectly clear that we're doing exactly what we were asked to do by the Audit
Department and Mr. Taguchi, so I have no problem. I thank you for that
recommendation and let's see how the vote goes. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any further discussion, Members? Okay, if
not, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say, "no"? Motion passes with nine ayes. Thank you very much,
Members.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
VOTE: AYES: Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair White, and
Coundilmenibers Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Couch,
Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of revised bills; and FILING of
communication by C.R.
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ITEM 23:

AMENDING FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET:
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
(SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT FUND) (CC 14-306)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one final item from the 10:00 a.m. agenda. May I direct you to
BF-23. This is also another request for the current Fiscal Year 2015. This is from the
Department of Environmental Management, more specifically regarding the Solid
Waste Fund. We have recently on April 8, 2015, the Mayor transmitted a proposed
resolution entitled, Authorizing the Transfer of an Unencumbered Appropriation
Balance within the Department of Environmental Management, Fiscal Year 2015
Budget. And this resolution is to transfer $150,000 from the Administration Program
to the Solid Waste Operations Program. And this afternoon, we have with...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Point of order.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr., state your point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You said April 8th?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There's another one that's labeled or dated April 9th. It's a
resolution.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So yes, there is another resolution dated April 9th that's
transmitted from my office. For the Committee's understanding, the one on April 8th
was initially based on some review by the Department, and the one dated on April 9th
in coordination with my office able to find additional and dedicate some additional
resources. So the total amount that we can transfer into the Solid Waste Operations
Program is $220,000 based on the April 9th resolution. So, Mr. Chair, that's just for
the Committee's information. They could act on either item at this point or not act, up
to you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Mr. Ueoka, so the document dated April 9,
2015, do you have a copy of that document, sir?
MR. UEOKA: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are there any issues of concern from you that would forbid the
Committee to use this as a vehicle for making the appropriate request?
MR. UEOKA: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. This afternoon with Mr. Baz, we have our
Deputy, Mr. Mike Miyamoto from the Department of Environmental Management. So,
Mr. Miyamoto, do you have any opening comments you'd like to share with us please?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We heard the Committee's comments in the April
6th meeting. We've submitted this resolution for your consideration. The resolution
requests the transfer of existing funds in our Solid Waste Administration Program to
our Operations Program. Along with this action, we have redefined the source of
funding for design services that are currently being performed in our Operations
Program to meet our needs. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So I know you did some very good reassessing and reviews,
Mr., Director Miyamoto. This afternoon, could you tell the Committee, because we
heard concerns about unforeseen situations and how you might impact your funds
availability? So in your assessment, did you folks come up with a general ballpark of
exactly how much you need to complete the current Fiscal Year 2015?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The amount we estimate is very close to the
amount that was submitted in December of 2014. We're just a little over 700,000.
We're looking to shift the 280 as Councilmember White pointed out from our
Operations to our CIP, and the 220 from this resolution would help us get closer to the
720 and then there's other internal funds that we can put on delay so that we can
meet our requirements.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So can the Committee understand, have an understanding that your
Division has reviewed contracts encumbered, and that anything with Operation Funds
that could be changed to fund your CIP, whether it be the Hana Berm Project or your
Central Maui Landfill improvements?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, we've looked at the actual CIP write-up
because that's critical to whether or not we can shift funds from the Design Funds
into the CIP project, so we had to make sure that the CIP projects had a good enough
definition of scope of services. For example, if the project said it could do only
construction, it would be difficult to shift Design Funds into it. So we've done that
assessment and we've gone ahead and started that process to redefine the source of
fundings.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So are you able to tell us this afternoon how much funds could be
made available in Operations by going through this review, Director?
MR. MIYAMOTO: We've identified the 280 --
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Two-eighty?
MR. MIYAMOTO: --280,860 that Councilmember White had brought up but with the Hana
Landfill Makai Berm Project. The description in the CIP was sufficient that we could
go ahead and transfer the design services into that CIP project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this 280, that is not sufficient to help you take care of your premium
pay or any other incidental expenses up to June 30th of this year?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Not in, by itself. I mean, it can help us along with the 220 to help us meet
those requirements.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you need more than half a million for potential premium pay?
Overtime?
MR. MIYAMOTO: It's not just premium pay. It's also some of the other expenses that we
have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because I know you can control overtime, Director. Because hearing the
comments from the Mayor earlier this morning and in reviewing your request, I'm
wondering whether if we really need this resolution at all. So that's why I'm asking
you these questions. I'll have the Members ask you questions if they have and I'll
start with our Subject Matter Chair, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And my question was your question that
you just stated about needing a resolution. Because I've been hearing all throughout
this budget process about unencumbered things that are just used unencumbered
and moved to Carryover and that's in the, so I don't understand why now we're having
this here in front of us myself? I think Mr. Baz mentioned the other day, a $330,000
contract that was unencumbered and that was carried over. That was, I had never
saw that in a resolution before us. So, and that was in Solid Waste. But yet they're
still asking so there seems to have been a $300,000 unencumbered fund gotten and I
don't know where it is but that's what I heard. So I don't really have a whole lot of
questions, it's just that was the main general overarching question but you had just
stated it yourself.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, that question corning from Ms. Cochran that for another
un-encumbrance there was no resolution requirement. Can you tell us the difference?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, from my recollection, that, when I questioned the Department about
the Carryover/ Savings that they had as of Fiscal Year 2014, there was an amount of a
contract, I think they got disencumbered. It might have been a prior year contract. I'd
have to go back and research my notes but that money is what made up part of the
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Carryover/ Savings. And, you know, I have to actually go back and check and see if
that was 2013 or 2014 Fiscal Year that they had that Carryover/ Savings. I do
question the Departments when there is a significant amount of Carryover/ Savings in
their operations, especially after the discussion that has been on the floor of this
Council for the last couple of years about the Solid Waste Operations and, forgive me,
Mr. Chair, I don't recollect right now exactly what that was but there was a contract
that was disencumbered. One thing to note, that if it's a prior year encumbrance, the
dis-encumbrance of that contract does not allow for the Department to expend that
monies that since it's not originally appropriated for that fiscal year, the Department
can't utilize those funds. They have to, they actually have to be recognized as
Carryover/ Savings and then appropriated in a future fiscal year, so that is kind of the
way that that is made up. I'd have to do more research to figure out exactly what that
was or maybe, I don't know if the Department, the Solid Waste Division staff can
recollect that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: I apologize.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no apologies. No apologies, please. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And a follow-up? So then that needs to
be recognized via a reso like we're seeing here today? Is that... I mean, not knowing
where it is and what it came from, are you saying that disencumbering in a prior year
used for the following year, that would need to have been recognized via this process,
a resolution?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. And thank you for that question, Member Cochran.
Actually, the Carryover/ Savings that we had proposed in the original budget
amendment back in December came from that type of function. The resolution in
front of you is different than that ordinance because it's not recognizing
Carryover/ Savings. What's happening with this resolution is that the Department's
identified currently appropriated funds that they're not going to be spending in these
different areas and transferring that money to the Solid Waste Operation. So we're not
actually increasing the Department's budget, we're just moving the money around by
this resolution. Yeah, so it's a different function from recognizing Carryover/ Savings
and actually adding the money to their budget. This is just moving money around in
their current budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, that is your understanding also?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no questions.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Question's been answered.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. My only concern is that when we were discussing
this the other day, I thought that the requested funds would be coming from their
Administrative Payroll side because there's a significant amount there, but these
transfers are coming from Administrative Overhead, which as we've been discussing is
an inflated charge anyway. And from FICA payments. So I'm not happy with the
source but I do appreciate the Department's taking another look at it and realizing
that it's their actions that have brought this upon them and I'll let others ask
questions and make comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions, just to the fact that at least they're moving it
around. But when you say Operations, what is its actual application?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. MIYAMOTO: The money is going to be used to maintain our operations at all of our
landfills, Central Maui, Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to cover shortfalls that are projected
in those budgets due to increased operational costs.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But this is for the remainder of 2015?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: For the landfill? Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Any questions? Further questions from the
Committee? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And operations, does that mean in regards to
landfills the hauling of green waste, say from Hana out to Central?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
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MR. MIYAMOTO: If I remember right, the Hana contract has already been negotiated so
that's pretty well set. It's, you know, the other costs that have increased with some of
our contractors, like some of our, what is it, for example like in our green waste
contract has gone up. Previously we charged $0 for green waste at residential that
was brought to the landfill because that was done to try and encourage the green
waste program. So we didn't charge people to bring green waste to the landfill. The
current contract charges $30 a ton for green waste. So it increased that amount and
so there's other operational, our, we've had a lot of wet weather this year so the
quantity of cover material goes up. Anytime there's rain, we have erosion and then we
need more cover material to fill those in, because when you have erosion, you start
exposing trash and they call it flagging. DOH doesn't like flagging so we have to go in
and start doing a lot of that work. We also have whenever it rains, we're required by
our permit to rush out there and take water samples so that if any water touches
trash it becomes, it's defined as leachate. So we have to determine is there leachate in
our storm water management pond, so we're supposed to do a lot more sampling and
testing of that water. So we've had a lot more this year than we've had in previous
years, and that's something that requires literally someone to get out there, whether,
you know, we have staff operating the landfill so we have to try and get other staff to
try and get out there to do this sampling. So we try to get the staff to do the sampling
on overtime if they have to. If they have time while they're working the face of the
landfill.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So this is mainly for coverage shortfall for Central?
Mainly or not?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Central has the major amount of the Operating Budget so it is Central. I
mean the outer landfills have smaller amounts, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And the contract, though, for the green waste hauling
out of Hana, is it a locked-in thing or can that be adjusted or looked, revisited, I
guess? Relooked at? Do you know?
MR. MIYAMOTO: It's based on quantity. So, you know, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, so it varies in charge?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah. It, you know, we had a lot of rain. We get more green waste. The
quantity goes up. That's the challenge of these operational-type divisions that we
can't predict how much green waste is going to come in. We can't predict the trash
that's going to come in. Probably the only thing that's been fairly consistent for our
Solid Waste Division is the amount of sludge that our Wastewater Division delivers to
them. That's the one fairly constant number. Everything else varies day by day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair. I'm only trying to ask.
I don't want to go over, off-tangent, but it was the comment last night at the Hana
District.
- 59 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, no, we all heard it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so just, if they don't want the service then we can cut
the service and it'd be less bill to pay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I know where you were going.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Anyway, Chair, that's just...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, no at least we can let Mr. Carroll's District know that we didn't
forget -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --what they share with us when we go to their communities. Thank you
for that question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions for the Department? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Director, you mentioned transferring 280,000 for
the Makai Berm. My recollection was that the contract with A-Mehr was in the
neighborhood of 397,000. So are you leaving the payments already made to A-Mehr
which I can't remember the number, but are you leaving those payments as having
come out of Operations or is it possible to reclassify those amounts to the CIP project?
Maybe that's a question for Mr. Baz?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. MIYAMOTO: In the FY '15, we only have the 288,860 as FY '15. The rest of that amount
was from a previous year. So the services that they had done previously was paid by
that fund, so what's left for them for this year is the $280,860. That's what was
budgeted in this utilizing the FY '15 funds.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, I'm just trying to think. That's right. So those numbers, so the
2014 encumbrance is not actually in this year's budget although the expenditures
were made this year?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So, okay. And so with respect to the Caldwell, the Brown and Caldwell
contract, are you transferring any of the money from that? Because that's,
Mr. Kehano had mentioned that that was work performed as part of the other CIP
project for the Central Maui Landfill improvements. That was a contract, I believe
94,000, which was entered into fairly recently.
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MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah, that is certainly another one where it's available. We have to look at
that definition. I was looking at the CIP sheet that actually defines, I think there was
like 400,000 that was allotted for design services and the remainder being for
construction services. So we're evaluating whether or not that other project needs
those funds for the 400,000. So it's going to be either we transfer it and be short on
the design fund and come back and ask you for more design funds, or we leave it
where it is and go ahead and finish that design funds that are currently in CIP. So
it's...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MIYAMOTO: We're evaluating.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Otherwise, I appreciate that you've done the analysis. But Chair, you
know, I'm reasonably comfortable with this. I've not been very comfortable with what
has happened since August of last year, because I think this is, you know, I wasn't
going to say anything until the Mayor came down and looked about as habut as
somebody can over this issue. But this has been a personal issue because of the
Mayor and others in the Administration. For me, it's pretty clear that this was either
caused by the Department itself and by itself mishandling their cash and not being as
creative as they should have been with the money we've provided them and overencumbering $1.7 million, or it's something that was constructed to go after those of
us who were running for office again this past year, and I think it's pretty clear to
those of us who were targeted that this cutting of services back in August was aimed
at us. And people were told when the calls are made to complain about the service,
you blame it on Council budget cuts. You blame it on that 1 percent, less than 1
percent that was cut from the budget. That defies explanation. You also specifically
blame it on Mike White and Elle Cochran. So I, this has been a very interesting
process for us. I'm happy that the Department has accepted responsibility and
worked with you to resolve this. And I appreciate Mr. Baz's perspective on it and I'm,
as I said earlier, I'm happy to move into the 2016 Budget with a positive attitude
towards this Department, but it's really tough and so well look forward to their
discussions with us regarding their upcoming budget. I'm happy to have this on the
verge of being resolved, but I have to say it's been a little concerning to see the actions
of the Administration when they're putting not only the public's interests at risk by
threatening to close the landfills for a month and that basically chokes off all waste
treatment or waste handling. It has worried our County Solid Waste employees and so
I'm happy to have this behind us but this is something that was manufactured by the
Administration and certainly something not caused by Council budget cuts. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion, Members? Questions for the
Department? The Chair will tell you that I appreciate our Director, Mr. Miyamoto and
his Division to come up with this proposal before the Committee this afternoon. I
going to be honest with you, the outcome of this request will definitely determine my
attitude to the 2016 request. And boy, do the Departments need to help change my
-61-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 14, 2015

attitude, because I'm not one happy Chairman with the proposal. So, therefore, with
this proposal, again, I think we asked very good questions. I think the Division came
up with good responses. This is another way of approaching their concern, and so I
thank the Division and the Department and to their Director representing them this
afternoon. I appreciate this proposal before us, but this would not have been my
preferred approach. The Chair can support and recommend your consideration this
afternoon for moving this to Council for adoption and that would be your Chair's
recommendation at this time. So are there any questions for your Chair or the
Department or Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Going support?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you raising a point of order, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your recommendation is to support, if I'm understanding
you correctly?
CHAIR HOKAMA: To push this out, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, there was some question on this end so I just
wanted clarification. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yes, I am recommending that we send this resolution to Council for
adoption. So that is what the Chair is willing, is open to entertain at this time.
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, motion made by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino to
recommend to Council the adoption of a proposed resolution entitled, Authorizing a
Transfer of an Unencumbered Appropriation Balance Within the Department of
Environmental Management Fiscal Year 2015 Budget. Discussion, Members? Having
none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Filing . ..(inaudible)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that. Members, before I announce the vote, the Chair will
also state that this will include the filing of all appropriate communications and
correspondence attached to this item. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Therefore the Chair will once again ask, all in favor of the motion, please
say, "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with nine ayes.

VOTE: AYES: Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair White, and
Coundilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Couch,
Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ADOPTION of revised resolution; and FILING of
communication by C.R.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Director.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate your hard work on this issue. And thank you, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we adjourn this meeting, Ill just state that, and I mentioned it
earlier, but so that for all Departments cannot say they weren't aware. The Chair will
not be very much willing to entertain Fiscal Year 2016 Budget requests after the
second quarter. So yeah, you have basically three months to think about it, because I
have things that I want to do under Finance component of Budget and Finance
Committee, which is the accountability part of our responsibilities. Okay, so stating
that, this meeting is adjourned. .. .(gavel)...
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